#### Western SGraduate & Postdoctoral Studies

# Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

June 2012

## The role of GRK2 in hypertension and regulation of GPR30

Bonan Liu

Supervisor Dr. Robert Gros *The University of Western Ontario* 

Graduate Program in Pharmacology and Toxicology A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Master of Science © Bonan Liu 2012

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Pharmacology Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Liu, Bonan, "The role of GRK2 in hypertension and regulation of GPR30" (2012). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 578. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/578

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

# THE ROLE OF GRK2 IN HYPERTENSION AND REGULATION OF GPR30

(Thesis format: Monograph)

by

## Bonan Liu

Graduate Program in Pharmacology and Toxicology

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Bonan Liu, 2012

### THE UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN ONTARIO SCHOOL OF GRADUATE AND POSTDOCTORAL STUDIES

## CERTIFICATE OF EXAMINATION

Examiners

**Supervisor** 

Dr. Robert Gros

Supervisory Committee

Dr. Qingping Feng

Dr. Peter Chidiac

Dr. Dwayne Jackson

Dr. Graham Wagner

Dr. Moshmi Bhattacharya

Dr. John Di Guglielmo

The thesis by

## Bonan <u>Liu</u>

entitled:

## The Role of GRK2 in Hypertension and Regulation of GPR30

is accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

Date\_\_\_\_\_

Chair of the Thesis Examination Board

#### ABSTRACT

In the hypertensive state, the expression of G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 (GRK2) level is elevated. On the other hand, the expression of GPR30, a recently discovered GPCR is greatly impaired. The current study focuses on investigating the roles of these two proteins in regulating G protein signaling under the normal and hypertensive states. Angiotensin II and vasopressin were used to examine the effects of GRK2 on G<sub>q</sub> coupled GPCR signaling. ERK phosphorylation was proportionally enhanced with GRK2 over-expression. On the other hand, using arborization and wrinkle assays, I have shown that GRK2 acts as a negative regulator of  $G_s$  signaling in VSMCs. Aortic ring segments were used to examine the vascular reactivity mediated by GPR30. In WKY rats, the GPR30 agonists aldostrone and G1 attenuated phenylephrine mediated vasoconstriction, while the GPR30 antagonist G15 was able to block the effects of aldosterone but not G1. A wound assay was utilized to estimate the effects of GPR30 activation on endothelial cell migration and proliferation. The G1 effect on wound healing was also seen to be GPR30 independent and EC specific. Overall, these investigations suggest that altering GRK2 expression is able to regulate both G<sub>q</sub> and G<sub>s</sub> signaling in VSMCs. GPR30 plays a crucial role in vascular reactivity and growth regulatory mechanisms. However, GRK2 and GPR30 do not seem to co-localize or interact in the cell.

Keywords: GRK2, hypertension, GPR30, vascular, G protein signaling

## **CO-AUTHORSHIP**

All adenovirus constructs used were created in our laboratory by Dr. Qingming Ding. All the experiments were carried out in the Gros Laboratory in the Department of Physiology and Pharmacology at The University of Western Ontario. I performed all the experiments described. Dr. Gros provided supervision and funding for all the studies presented in this thesis.

# **DEDICATION**

This Thesis is dedicated to my family

Hua Liu, Yuhua Bai, and Peishen Zhao

For always encouraging me and supporting me to become a scientist

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First I would like to thank my supervisor Dr. Robert Gros, for his extreme patience and understanding during the past three years. He trusted me and supported me even before I got into the master program.

I would also like to thank the members of my advisory committee: Dr. Michael Poulter, Dr. Qingping Feng, Dr. Peter Chidiac and Dr. John Di Guglielmo for all their help and guidance.

Special thanks to Dr. Ross Feldman, Qingming and Jozef for their technical expertise and showing me the ropes, I learned so much from them. I also thank Chris, Belal and all the students I worked with. I have gained much profit from sharing data and thought with them.

Finally I would like to dedicate this thesis to my parents and my wife, Peishen, for their unwavering love and encouragement. I would also like to thank all my friends here in Canada and in China for all their thoughtfulness and awesome memories.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

CERTIFICA	TE OF EXAMINATIONii
ABSTRACT	`iii
CO-AUTHC	RSHIPiv
DEDICATIO	DNv
ACKNOWL	EDGMENTSvi
TABLE OF	CONTENTSvii
LIST OF FIG	GURESx
LIST OF AP	PENDICESxii
LIST OF AB	BREVIATIONSxiii
CHAPTER 1	۱
1 INTROL	DUCTION
1.1 Rati	onale of the study
1.2 G-p	rotein-coupled receptor kinases and hypertension
1.2.1	Hypertension
1.2.2	GPCR signaling in the vascular system
1.2.3	Defects in GPCR-mediated vasodilation in hypertension4
1.2.4	GRK and GPCR
1.2.5	GPCR activation and desensitization
1.2.6	GRK family
1.2.7	The role of GRK2 in vascular system 10
1.2.8	GRK and hypertension11
1.3 G-p	rotein-coupled Receptor 30 and cardiovascular function13
1.3.1	Cellular location and signaling of GPR3013
1.3.2	Steroid hormones mediated rapid vascular and metabolic effects 16
1.3.3	The role of GPR30 in steroid hormone-mediated vascular effects 17
1.3.4	GPR30 and regulation of vascular reactivity 19
1.3.5	The effect of GPR30 on the regulation of vascular growth 19
1.4 Res	earch objectives
1.5 Ref	erences
CHAPTER 2	2
2 MATER	IALS AND METHODS

2.1	Animal protocols
2.2	Rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cell primary cultures
2.3	Rat aortic endothelial cell cultures
2.4	GRK2 protein expression in vascular smooth muscle cells
2.5	Adenoviral constructs
2.6	GRK2 over-expression & knockdown by adenoviral infection
2.7	Immunoblotting for ERK phosohorylation
2.8	Arborization of VSMCs in response to drug treatment
2.9	Assessment of VSMCs contractility using the silicone wrinkle assay
2.10	GPR30 protein expression in heart, aorta and VSMCs44
2.11	Assessment of vascular reactivity in aortic rings
2.12	Wound healing assay
2.13	Immunofluorescence assay
2.14	Co-immunoprecipitation of GPR30 and GRK250
2.15	Statistical analyses
2.16	References
CHAP	ΓER 3
3 RE	SULTS
3.1	GRK2 protein expression in cultured VSMCs55
3.2	Alteration of GRK2 protein expression by adenoviral infection
3.3 signa	The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on $G_q$ -mediated ling in VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats
3.4 signa	The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on G <sub>s</sub> -mediated ling in VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats
3.5 contr	The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on WKY VSMC actility
3.6 VSM	GPR30 protein expression in heart and aorta tissues as well as cultured Cs
3.7	Assessment of GPR30 mediated vascular reactivity in aortic rings73
3.8	The effects of GPR30 agonist in cultured EC79
3.9	Localization of GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs
3.10	Potential interaction between GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs
3.11	References
CHAP	ΓER 4
4 DI	SCUSSION

4.1	Hypertension and GRK2	90
4.2	GPR30, hypertension and GRK2	94
4.3	Summary and conclusions	
4.4	References	
APPENDICES		
CURRICULUM VITAE		

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Title	Page
1.1	Schematic of GPCR activation and desensitization	7
1.2	Schematic representation of GRK1-7 domain and regulatory sites	9
1.3	GPCR signaling in vascular smooth muscle cells	12
1.4	Structures of aldosterone, $17\beta$ -estradiol, GPR30-selective agonist (G1) and antagonist (G15)	15
1.5	Schematic depiction of divergent pathway activation by estrogen and aldosterone acting through $ER\alpha/MR$ and/or GPR30-linked pathways	18
2.1	Representative images of VSMCs arborization	41
2.2	Representative microscopic samples illustrating wrinkles and thresholding of VSMCs using the silicone wrinkle assay	43
2.3	Representative tracings from control and aldosterone-treated aortic ring segments	47
2.4	Wound healing assay was used to estimate the migration and proliferation rates of cultured cells	49
3.1	GRK2 protein expression in cultured VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats	56
3.2	GRK2 protein expression in WKY and SHR VSMCs infected by increasing concentrations of GRK2 adenovirus	57
3.3	GRK2 protein expression in WKY and SHR VSMCs infected by increasing concentrations of SiGRK2 adenovirus	58
3.4	Short-term effect of angiotensin II on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK	60
3.5	Short-term effect of vasopressin on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK	61
3.6	Short-term effect of PDGF on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK	62
3.7	Isoproterenol- and forskolin-induced arborization in VSMCs from WKY rats and SHRs	64

3.8	The effects of altering GRK2 expression levels on isoproterenol- mediated arborization	65
3.9	Isoproterenol mediated dose-dependent relaxation in VSMCs isolated from WKY rats	67
3.10	Forskolin mediated dose-dependent relaxation in VSMCs isolated from WKY rats	68
3.11	Assessment of GPR30 protein expression in isolated hearts and aortas from WKY and SHR rats	71
3.12	GPR30 protein expression in cultured VSMCs from WKY rats	72
3.13	Aldosterone attenuates phenylephrine-mediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments	74
3.14	G15 blocked aldosterone-induced attenuation of phenylephrine- mediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments	75
3.15	G1 attenuates phenylephrine-mediated constriction in endothelium- intact aortic ring segments	76
3.16	G15 did not block G1-induced attenuation of phenylephrine- mediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments	77
3.17	The effect of G15 and G1 in endothelium-denuded aortic rings	78
3.18	Wound healing of ECs in response to estradiol, aldosterone or G1 (with or without G15 pretreatment)	80
3.19	Wound healing of ECs in response to increasing doses of G1 (with or without G15 pretreatment)	81
3.20	Wound healing of ECs in response to aldosterone, estradiol or G1 (with or without SiGPR30 virus infection)	82
3.21	Wound healing of VSMCs in response to aldosterone, estradiol or G1 (with or without GPR30 virus infection)	83
3.22	Localization of GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats	85
3.23	Protein co-immunoprecipitation of VSMC lysates from WKY rats	86

# LIST OF APPENDICES

Title	Page
Certificate of Comprehensive WHMIS Training	103
Certificate of Biosafety Refresher Training	104
Certificate of Laboratory – Environmental Waste Management Safety Training	105
Certificate of Basic Animal Care and Use	106
Certificate of Basic Handling in Mice and Rats and Gas Anaesthesia Workshops	107

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Full Name
Aldo	aldosterone
AUC	area under the curve
BCA	bicinchoninic acid
CaM	calmodulin
DAG	diacylglycerol
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
E2	17β-estradiol
EC	endothelial cell
ECL	enhanced chemiluminescence
ER	estrogen receptor
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
EST	estradiol
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FSK	forskolin
GFP	green fluorescent protein
GPCR	G protein-coupled receptor
GPR30	G protein-coupled receptor 30
GRK	G protein-coupled receptor kinase
HEK293	human embryonic kidney 293 cell

IP <sub>3</sub>	inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate
ISO	isoproterenol
KPSS	Krebs physiological salt solution
MLC	myosin light chain
MLCK	myosin light chain kinase
MLCP	myosin light chain phosphatase
MR	mineralocorticoid receptor
PDGF	platelet-derived growth factor
PVDF	polyvinylidene fluoride
PE	phenylephrine
РКА	protein kinase A
РКС	protein kinase C
PLC	phospholipase C
SHR	spontaneously hypertensive rat
SiRNA	small interfering RNA
TBS-T	Tris-Buffered saline, tween-20
VSMC	vascular smooth muscle cell
WKY	Wistar-Kyoto rat

# CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

### **1 INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 Rationale of the study**

Hypertension or elevated arterial blood pressure affects 20% of the adult population in Western industrialized countries and is a major risk factor for myocardial infarction, renal failure and stroke (Lifton, 1996). Many neural, hormonal and cellular abnormalities have been described in the hypertensive state and therefore play an important role in the genesis as well as the maintenance of hypertension. However, the basic abnormality of hypertension appears to be increased peripheral resistance, which reflects a combination of both structural and functional changes to the vasculature (Folkow, 1982). Many different neural, endocrine, paracrine and autocrine factors interact with the vasculature to regulate tone and hence peripheral resistance. This regulation of vascular tone is in part mediated by the activation/inactivation of G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). In hypertension, alterations in GPCR activity/function have been described and appear to be related to alterations in GPCR kinase (GRK) activity/expression (Feldman & Gros, 1998, Feldman & Gros, 2006). Indeed, increased GRK2 expression has been observed in both human and animal models of hypertension (Gros et al, 1997, Gros et al, 2000). In addition, more recently the potential role of steroids (aldosterone and estrogen) regulating vascular function and cardiovascular disease have been of keen interest due to the discovery of a GPCR that can mediate the rapid effects of these steroids, namely GPR30. Indeed this GPR30 appears to mediate the rapid vascular effects of aldosterone and estrogen (Gros et al, 2011a) and may therefore play an important role in the pathogenesis of hypertension, since both alterations in aldosterone and estrogen signaling have been implicated in cardiovascular disease (Feldman & Gros, 2011). Therefore, a better understanding of the acute regulation of vascular GRK2 and the potential interaction with the newly discovered GPCR steroid receptor (GPR30) with GRK2 are important. Thus, the focus of my thesis was: 1) to examine the effects of altering GRK2 expression levels in smooth muscle cells on GPCR signal transduction under normotensive and hypertensive conditions and 2) to examine whether GPR30

#### **1.2 G-protein-coupled receptor kinases and hypertension**

#### 1.2.1 Hypertension

Hypertension is a risk factor for myocardial infarction, stroke, and ischemic heart disease. It has been among the top risk factors for death in North America, with an estimated 95% of the Canadian population predicted to be diagnosed with the disease at some point in their life. It often has a multifactorial onset relating to the interplay between environmental and genetic factors, including dietary habits, diabetes, and familial hypercholesterolemia (Harris et al, 2008). Due to its world-wide prevalence, it has become a subject of intensive research, especially because of the many mechanisms through which blood pressure is regulated. Neural and hormonal inputs play the largest roles in blood pressure regulation by maintaining a physiologic blood pressure of 120/80 mmHg in normotensive people (Feldman & Gros, 1998).

#### **1.2.2** GPCR signaling in the vascular system

In vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs), an important mechanism which mediates vasodilation is those GPCRs linked to adenylyl cyclase activation through the G<sub>s</sub>-proteins (Maguire & Davenport, 2005). Although some of the beta-adrenergic mediated vasodilation is endothelial-dependent (Gros et al, 1994), the beta-adrenergic receptor represents the prototypical vasodilatory receptor in VSMCs. In endothelial cells, GPCRs linked to vasodilatory responses appear more complex and involve GPCRs linked to G<sub>s</sub> ( $\beta$ -adrenergic receptors), G<sub>i</sub> (muscarinic receptors) and G<sub>q</sub> (endothelin-B receptors) resulting in the release of vasodilatory mediators such as nitric oxide, endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factors or prostacyclin (Maguire & Davenport, 2005). On the vasoconstrictor side, GPCRs such as endothelin, alpha-adrenergic and angiotensin receptors and others are linked to the activation of phospholipase C and/or inhibition of adenylyl cyclase via the activation of G<sub>q</sub>-proteins and/or G<sub>i</sub>-proteins in VSMCs (Feldman & Gros, 1998, Maguire & Davenport, 2005).

#### 1.2.3 Defects in GPCR-mediated vasodilation in hypertension

Although enhanced activation of GPCRs linked to  $G_q$  and/or  $G_i$ -proteins mediating vasoconstriction have been reported in animal models of hypertension (Touyz & Schiffrin, 2000), many investigators have focused on the GPCR /  $G_s$ -protein /adenylyl cyclase complex to explain this defect in receptor-mediated vasodilation during the hypertensive state. The impairment in GPCR-mediated vasodilation appears to be at the level of the receptor. Since either direct acting vasodilators (e.g. nitroprusside) or vasodilators acting distal to the receptor (e.g. forskolin or dibutyryl cyclic AMP) were not comparably impaired. The efficiency with which GPCRs interact with their G-proteins is in part dependent on the phosphorylation state of the receptor. GPCR phosphorylation is mediated by several different kinases, including the second-messenger dependent protein kinases such as protein kinase A and protein kinase C and by members of the G-protein receptor kinase family (GRKs) (Ferguson, 2001).

#### 1.2.4 GRK and GPCR

Signaling through a GPCR is under tight regulatory control. If a GPCR is subjected to prolonged or repeated stimulation, the receptor undergoes desensitization or down-regulation, which decreases its ability to activate appropriate G-proteins and initiate intracellular signaling cascades. This uncoupling is regulated in part by GRKs that phosphorylate agonist-bound GPCRs (Hargrave et al, 1993). GRK phosphorylation then increases the affinity of the GPCR for the arrestin class of proteins. These receptors can be recycled back to the membrane following dephosphorylation or targeted for down-regulation and degradation (Krupnick & Benovic, 1998). The binding of arrestin initiates down-regulation and prevents the GPCR from associating with its G-protein, thus reducing the functional activity of classical signaling paradigms for that receptor by up to 80% (Freedman & Lefkowitz, 1996).

#### 1.2.5 GPCR activation and desensitization

As shown in *Figure 1.1*, activation of GPCRs following agonist binding induces a conformational change that promotes the exchange of GDP for GTP on the  $G_{\alpha}$  subunit and allows the dissociation of the  $G_{\alpha}$  and  $G_{\beta\gamma}$  subunits (Neer, 1995). Subsequently these G-protein subunits will interact and regulate the activity of a number of other effector molecules, such as adenylyl cyclase, phospholipase C, ion channels, tyrosine kinases and many others (Hamm, 1998). This conformational change also allows the GPCRs to bind one or more of the GRKs. The binding of GRKs, to the agonist occupied receptor, promotes the phosphorylation and desensitization of the GPCR, which promotes the binding of cytosolic proteins termed  $\beta$ -arrestins to the receptor. This leads to a further uncoupling of GPCRs from their G-proteins (Ferguson, 2001, Kohout & Lefkowitz, 2003).



Figure 1.1. Schematic of GPCR activation and desensitization. 1) Hormone (H) binding to GPCR leads to a conformational change of the GPCR, which leads to GDP release from  $\alpha$ -subunit of the G-protein and facilitates the binding of GTP. This in turn allows the separation of the G-protein (into  $\alpha$  and  $\beta\gamma$ ) subunits which are then able to interact with various effector molecules (E). 2) Hormone (agonist)-occupied GPCRs also facilitates the binding of GRKs, which in turn phosphorylate and desensitize the GPCRs. 3) GRK-phosphorylated GPCRs are then further uncoupled from their G-proteins by the binding of  $\beta$ -arrestins ( $\beta$ arr). 4) Following  $\beta$ -arrestin binding GPCRs are subjected to internalization and de-phosphorylation in endosomes, and 5) recycled back to the membrane. Figure adapted from references (Feldman & Gros, 1998, Ferguson & Caron, 1998, Metaye et al, 2005).

#### 1.2.6 GRK family

Although there are over 800 known GPCRs in the human genome and with over 100 expressed within the cardiovascular system, it is surprising that only 7 GRKs have been identified (Penn et al, 2000). As shown in Figure 1.2, All GRKs have a similar basic structure with an N-terminal domain, a catalytic domain and a C-terminal domain. However, various post-translational modifications are responsible for their regulation within the cell. Based on functional and sequence similarities, the GRK family has been divided into three subfamilies: the rhodopsin kinase subfamily (GRK1 and GRK7), the beta-adrenergic receptor kinase subfamily (GRK2 and GRK3) and the others (GRK4, GRK5 and GRK6) (Premont et al, 1995). GRK1 and GRK7 are found almost exclusively in the retina and modulate opsins. GRK2 and GRK3 are widely expressed, although GRK2 is typically more abundant. GRK4 is found mostly in the testis and proximal tubule of the kidney. GRK5 and GRK6 are widely distributed among tissues. Therefore most GPCRs in the body are regulated by four GRKs: GRK2, GRK3, GRK5 and GRK6. Five of the seven GRKs (GRK1, 4, 5, 6 and 7) are located at the membrane and near activated GPCRs, whereas GRK2 and GRK3 are predominately located in the cytosol and undergo translocation and recruitment to the membrane following GPCR activation (Kohout & Lefkowitz, 2003, Penela et al, 2003). GRK2 has been detected in VSMCs at the protein level (Ishizaka et al, 1997).



Figure 1.2. Schematic representation of GRK1-7 domain and regulatory sites. GRKs are multi-domain proteins which interact with, and are regulated by, many other cellular proteins. The figure depicts the conserved RGS (regulators of G-protein signaling) domain and the central catalytic domain, common to all seven GRKs. Also depicted are the different functional domains for phosphorylation and interactions with other cellular proteins. CaM, calcium calmodulin regulatory site; PH domain, pleckstrin homology binding domain; PL/PIP2 binding, phospholipids binding domain;  $\beta\gamma$  binding, G-protein  $\beta\gamma$  binding domain. GRK5 contains stimulatory (+) and inhibitory (-) auto-phosphorylation sites. Figure adapted from references (Ferguson, 2001, Penela et al, 2003).

#### 1.2.7 The role of GRK2 in vascular system

GRK2 phosphorylates a range of GPCRs (Penn et al, 2000, Pitcher et al, 1998), some of which mediate vasodilation (via G<sub>s</sub>-linked receptors) and some mediate vasoconstriction (via G<sub>i</sub> and G<sub>q</sub>-linked receptors). Therefore, in order for the increase in GRK2 expression/activity to have a role in the development and/or maintenance of hypertension, the increase of GRK2 in hypertensive state would be expected to predominately affect those receptors which mediate vasodilation without altering the activity of receptors mediating vasoconstriction. It is notable that such differential regulation of G<sub>s</sub>-linked GPCRs but not G<sub>q</sub> or G<sub>i</sub>-linked receptors has been demonstrated in FRTL-5 cells over-expressing GRK2 (Iacovelli et al, 1999). However, inhibition of G<sub>q</sub>-mediated signaling has been demonstrated in vascular smooth muscle cells over-expressing GRK2 (Peppel et al, 2000). Moreover, in transgenic mice with vascular smooth muscle-specific GRK2 over-expression, angiotensin II-mediated ( $G_q$ and/or Gi-linked) increases in blood pressure were almost completely attenuated (Eckhart et al, 2002). This transgenic model demonstrated elevated blood pressures. The net effect may depend on the expression level, the cellular regulation of GRK2, or the model of hypertension studied. In addition to the role of GRK2 in regulating the function of VSMCs, we propose to examine the role of GRKs in endothelial cells. GRK2 is expressed in endothelial cells and may act as the primary regulator of endothelial GPCR function (Tiruppathi et al, 2000, Vinge et al, 2001). In support of this hypothesis, a recent study demonstrated the crucial role of GRK2 in the regulation of sinusoidal endothelial cell nitric oxide synthase function in rats with portal

hypertension (Liu et al, 2005).

#### 1.2.8 GRK and hypertension

GPCRs play a critical role in the regulation of vascular tone. As shown in *Figure* 1.3, the coupling of GPCRs to different subclasses of G-proteins ( $G_s$ ,  $G_i$  and  $G_q$ ) allows for very diverse intracellular signaling events. Moreover, we and others have shown that GPCR-linked vasodilation is impaired during the hypertensive state. This impairment in GPCR-mediated vasodilation has been characterized as an uncoupling of the receptor from its G-protein (Feldman & Gros, 1998). G-protein-coupled receptor kinases (GRKs) phosphorylate and uncouple GPCRs from G-proteins and their effector systems. Several lines of evidence have now demonstrated increased GRK expression/activity in both human and animal models of hypertension (Eckhart et al, 2002, Felder et al, 2002, Gros et al, 1997, Gros et al, 1999, Gros et al, 2000, Ishizaka et al, 1997, Keys et al, 2005). Taken together, all these studies demonstrate a potential crucial role for GRKs in the pathogenesis and/or maintenance of hypertension. However, GRKs can mediate the phosphorylation of many different GPCRs, including those GPCRs linked to both vasodilation and vasoconstriction (Pitcher et al, 1998). Why increased GRK expression preferentially affects those GPCRs linked to vasodilation during the hypertensive state is still unclear.



Figure 1.3. GPCR signaling in vascular smooth muscle cells. Activation of  $G_{as}$  stimulates adenylate cyclase (adenylyl cyclase), which leads to the formation of cAMP and subsequent phosphorylation of intracellular targets by PKA (protein kinase A). PKA phosphorylation causes increased relaxation in smooth muscle cells ultimately leading to vasodilation.  $G_{ado}$ , on the other hand, inhibits adenylate cyclase activity, decreasing cAMP formation and PKA phosphorylation, effectively decreasing relaxation and diminishing vasodilation.  $G_{aq}$  activates PLC (phospholipase C) leading to the formation of IP<sub>3</sub> (inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate) and DAG (diacylglycerol). IP<sub>3</sub> initiates Ca<sup>2+</sup> release from intracellular stores, which activates PKC (protein kinase C), which also phosphorylates target proteins that facilitate smooth muscle contraction leading to vasoconstriction.

#### **1.3 G-protein-coupled Receptor 30 and cardiovascular function**

Steroid hormones such as aldosterone and estradiol have been increasingly appreciated as important physiological and pathophysiological regulators of cardiovascular functions. These hormones were conventionally thought to act solely as transcriptional regulators. However, it is now known that they mediate their actions both via "classical" transcriptional mechanisms as well as via "rapid" (previously termed "nongenomic") mechanisms. A recently recognized G protein coupled receptor, GPR30 has been shown to mediate some of the rapid effects of estradiol and aldosterone (*Figure 1.4*).

#### **1.3.1** Cellular location and signaling of GPR30

Although  $ER_{\alpha}$  and  $ER_{\beta}$  are accepted as the predominant nuclear receptors involved in the genomic effects of estrogen, evidence also indicates that rapid modulation of cell-signaling pathways occurs via a subpopulation of ERs located at the plasma membrane (Edwards, 2005), which has fueled the speculation about a role of GPR30 (Levin, 2011). The localization of GPR30, however, seems to be predominantly intracellular (Otto et al, 2008), consistent with reports that describe the constitutive internalization of plasma membrane GPR30 (Sanden et al, 2011).

Signaling through GPR30 occurs via transactivation of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and involves nonreceptor tyrosine kinases of the Src family (Filardo et al, 2000). In this mechanism, which is now also accepted for other G-protein-coupled receptors (Bhola & Grandis, 2008), stimulation of GPR30 activates

metalloproteinases and induces the release of heparin-binding EGF, which binds and activates EGFR (Prenzel et al, 1999), leading to activation of downstream signaling molecules, such as ERK1/2 (Edwin et al, 2006). Moreover, 17 $\beta$ -estradiol-mediated activation of GPR30 stimulates production of cAMP, intracellular calcium mobilization and PI3K activation (Revankar et al, 2005, Thomas et al, 2005). Further research in human breast cancer cells suggests that sphingosine kinase (Sukocheva et al, 2006) and integrin  $\alpha_5\beta_1$  (Quinn et al, 2009) are intermediates in 17 $\beta$ -estradiol-mediated EGFR transactivation; the latter study suggesting a role for GPR30 in fibronectin assembly.

In addition to the above-mentioned rapid signaling events, GPR30 also regulates transcriptional activity, albeit indirectly, by activating signaling mechanisms that involve cAMP, ERK and PI3K (Meyer et al, 2009). The genes regulated by GPR30 include FOS, which encodes c-Fos (Maggiolini et al, 2004), a protein that forms a heterodimer with various other proteins to form the transcription factor AP-1. In turn, these signaling pathways also activate other transcription factors, such as steroidogenic factor 1 (Lin et al, 2009), which induce expression of additional genes (Prossnitz & Maggiolini, 2009).



**Figure 1.4. Structures of aldosterone (Aldo), 17β-estradiol (E2), GPR30-selective agonist (G1) and antagonist (G15).** G1 and G15 have similar structures as that of aldosterone or estradiol. They can bind to the extracellular domains of GPR30.

#### **1.3.2** Steroid hormones mediated rapid vascular and metabolic effects

Clinical trials have suggested that aldosterone and estradiol have effects beyond those mediated via their "classical pathways". For example, in patients with congestive heart failure or following myocardial infarction, the beneficial effects of aldosterone antagonists have been demonstrated (Pitt et al, 1999, Pitt et al, 2003) - not explainable by their weak diuretic effects. These observations have triggered the ongoing study of mechanisms by which aldosterone antagonists. Our studies have demonstrated rapid aldosterone actions on vascular reactivity (Liu et al, 2003), single cell contractility (Gros et al, 2007) and growth regulatory mechanisms due to activation of several receptors, including GPR30 (*Figure 1.5*). In regards to estradiol, its potentially beneficial cardiovascular effects have long been appreciated (Miller & Duckles, 2008).

However, the mechanisms underlying the "paradoxical" detrimental cardiovascular effects of postmenopausal estrogen treatment seen in randomized clinical trials (Grady et al, 2002, Rossouw et al, 2002) have suggested that estradiol might mediate both beneficial and detrimental effects. Our recent studies have demonstrated that estradiol could have diametrically opposite effects on vascular smooth muscle function, depending on whether GPR30 or the estrogen receptor (ER) was activated (Ding et al, 2009). In summary, estradiol and aldosterone activation of both "classical" steroid receptors (MR, ER) and GPR30 are important in cardiovascular and metabolic regulation. Delineating which steroids interact with

which receptors in the regulation of which processes would be the first step in developing novel therapeutic approaches to selectively modulate their pathobiological actions.

#### 1.3.3 The role of GPR30 in steroid hormone-mediated vascular effects

Recent studies have indicated that the rapid vascular effects of aldosterone and estrogen are mediated by both their classical receptors (MR and ER, respectively) as well as by GPR30 (Gros et al, 2011a). GPR30 was initially characterized as mediating the rapid effects of estrogen (Revankar et al, 2005). GPR30 is a widely expressed GPCR (expressed in heart, arteries, breast, lung, central nervous system and leukocytes) (Hasbi et al, 2005) and is detectable in freshly isolated vascular smooth muscle cells (Ding et al, 2009) as well as in vascular endothelial cells (Gros et al, 2011b). GPR30 has been studied predominantly in the context of reproductive biology and cancer biology. Initial studies primarily focused on GPR30's growth regulating effects (Ahola et al, 2002, Albanito et al, 2007, Filardo, 2002, Vivacqua et al, 2006b), the impact of its expression on cancer survival (Filardo et al, 2006, Smith et al, 2007, Vivacqua et al, 2006a) and GPR30's actions on oocyte maturation (Kolkova et al, 2010, Pang & Thomas, 2010, Wang et al, 2007).



**Figure 1.5**. Schematic depiction of divergent pathway activation by estrogen and aldosterone acting through ERa/MR and/or GPR30-linked pathways resulting in the activation or inhibition of ERK activity/ERK-dependent apoptosis. PI3K: Phosphoinositide-3 kinase; PKA: Protein kinase A. Figure adapted from reference (Feldman & Gros, 2011)

#### 1.3.4 GPR30 and regulation of vascular reactivity

Studies of the cardiovascular effects of GPR30 have mostly focused on its effects on vascular reactivity. GPR30 activation lowers blood pressure both acutely (Haas et al, 2009) and chronically (Lindsey et al, 2009). Genetic deletion of GPR30 has been associated with sex-specific increases in blood pressure (Martensson et al, 2009), although we are aware that the generalizability of this finding in other GPR30 deletion models has not been universal (Langer et al, 2010). Our studies demonstrated that, in vascular smooth muscle cells, GPR30 activation mediates myosin light chain phosphorylation (Gros et al, 2007, Gros et al, 2011b). However, since the overall effect of vascular GPR30 activation is vasodilatory and GPR30-mediated vasodilation is endothelium-dependent (Broughton et al, 2010), this would suggest that understanding how GPR30 regulates endothelial cell-based mechanisms is critical for understanding how GPR30 regulates vascular reactivity.

#### 1.3.5 The effect of GPR30 on the regulation of vascular growth

As noted above, GPR30 activation has prominent effects in regulating cancer cell growth. GPR30's role in regulating cardiovascular cell growth is unknown, but could be important in settings where vascular cell growth is stimulated- e.g., following vascular injury or occlusion. Recent studies by our laboratory have shown that in vascular smooth muscle cells GPR30 activation is pro-apoptotic and is directly antagonist to the anti-apoptotic consequences of ERα activation. In other cell systems GPR30 activation has been linked to either anti-proliferative/pro-apoptotic (Ariazi et

al, 2010, Chan et al, 2010) or pro-proliferative/anti-apoptotic (He et al, 2009, Lin et al, 2009, Pandey et al, 2009) consequences. The role of GPR30 in regulating endothelial cell growth is unknown. Our *in vitro* observations (Ding et al, 2009) showed that GPR30 expression is down-regulated in the setting where vascular smooth muscle cells undergo the phenotypic switch from a contractile to a synthetic cell type following primary culture (Li et al, 1999). A similar switch to a synthetic phenotype occurs with vascular injury (Clowes et al, 1983). Based on our preliminary studies suggesting that GPR30 is down-regulated in vascular smooth muscle cells following injury, we propose that reversal of this down-regulation of GPR30 response might have a significant effect on the smooth muscle response to injury. Together, these studies delineated the effect of GPR30 on the regulation of vascular growth.

#### **1.4 Research objectives**

Based on the data presented in the introduction of this thesis, I hypothesized the following:

- The extent of GRK2 content is essential for the development and maintenance of the vascular hypertensive phenotype.
- GPR30 plays a crucial role in vascular reactivity and growth regulatory mechanisms.
- 3) GRK2 mediates the desensitization of GPR30 and regulates GPR30 signaling.

#### **1.5 References**

Ahola TM, Manninen T, Alkio N, & Ylikomi T (2002) G protein-coupled receptor 30 is critical for a progestin-induced growth inhibition in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Endocrinology* **143**: 3376-84

Albanito L, Madeo A, Lappano R, Vivacqua A, Rago V, Carpino A, Oprea TI, Prossnitz ER, Musti AM, Ando S, & Maggiolini M (2007) G protein-coupled receptor 30 (GPR30) mediates gene expression changes and growth response to 17beta-estradiol and selective GPR30 ligand G-1 in ovarian cancer cells. *Cancer Res* **67**: 1859-66

Ariazi EA, Brailoiu E, Yerrum S, Shupp HA, Slifker MJ, Cunliffe HE, Black MA, Donato AL, Arterburn JB, Oprea TI, Prossnitz ER, Dun NJ, & Jordan VC (2010) The G protein-coupled receptor GPR30 inhibits proliferation of estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res* **70**: 1184-94

Bhola NE & Grandis JR (2008) Crosstalk between G-protein-coupled receptors and epidermal growth factor receptor in cancer. *Front Biosci* **13**: 1857-1865

Broughton BR, Miller AA, & Sobey CG (2010) Endothelium-dependent relaxation by G protein-coupled receptor 30 agonists in rat carotid arteries. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **298**: H1055-61

Chan QK, Lam HM, Ng CF, Lee AY, Chan ES, Ng HK, Ho SM, & Lau KM (2010) Activation of GPR30 inhibits the growth of prostate cancer cells through sustained activation of Erk1/2, c-jun/c-fos-dependent upregulation of p21, and induction of G(2) cell-cycle arrest. *Cell Death Differ* **17**: 1511-23

Clowes AW, Reidy MA, & Clowes MM (1983) Kinetics of cellular proliferation after arterial injury. I. Smooth muscle growth in the absence of endothelium. *Lab Invest* **49**: 327-33
Ding Q, Gros R, Limbird LE, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2009) Estradiol-mediated ERK phosphorylation and apoptosis in vascular smooth muscle cells requires GPR 30. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **297**: C1178-87

Eckhart AD, Ozaki T, Tevaearai H, Rockman HA, & Koch WJ (2002) Vascular-targeted overexpression of G protein-coupled receptor kinase-2 in transgenic mice attenuates beta-adrenergic receptor signaling and increases resting blood pressure. *Mol Pharmacol* **61**: 749-58

Edwards DP (2005) Regulation of signal transduction pathways by estrogen and progesterone. *Annu Rev Physiol* **67**: 335-376

Edwin F, Wiepz GJ, Singh R, Peet CR, Chaturvedi D, Bertics PJ, & Patel TB (2006) A historical perspective of the EGF receptor and related systems. *Methods Mol Biol* **327**: 1-24

Felder RA, Sanada H, Xu J, Yu PY, Wang Z, Watanabe H, Asico LD, Wang W, Zheng S, Yamaguchi I, Williams SM, Gainer J, Brown NJ, Hazen-Martin D, Wong LJ, Robillard JE, Carey RM, Eisner GM, & Jose PA (2002) G protein-coupled receptor kinase 4 gene variants in human essential hypertension. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **99**: 3872-7

Feldman RD & Gros R (2011) Unraveling the mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular effects of steroids: sorting out the receptors and the pathways. *Br J Pharmacol* **163**: 1163-1169

Feldman RD & Gros R (2006) Defective vasodilatory mechanisms in hypertension: a G-protein-coupled receptor perspective. *Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens* **15**: 135-140

Feldman RD & Gros R (1998) Impaired vasodilator function in hypertension: the role of alterations in receptor-G protein coupling. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* **8**: 297-305

Ferguson SS (2001) Evolving concepts in G protein-coupled receptor endocytosis: the role in receptor desensitization and signaling. *Pharmacol Rev* **53**: 1-24

Ferguson SS & Caron MG (1998) G protein-coupled receptor adaptation mechanisms. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* **9**: 119-127

Filardo EJ (2002) Epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) transactivation by estrogen via the G-protein-coupled receptor, GPR30: a novel signaling pathway with potential significance for breast cancer. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol* **80**: 231-8

Filardo EJ, Graeber CT, Quinn JA, Resnick MB, Giri D, DeLellis RA, Steinhoff MM, & Sabo E (2006) Distribution of GPR30, a seven membrane-spanning estrogen receptor, in primary breast cancer and its association with clinicopathologic determinants of tumor progression. *Clin Cancer Res* **12**: 6359-66

Filardo EJ, Quinn JA, Bland KI, & Frackelton AR, Jr (2000) Estrogen-induced activation of Erk-1 and Erk-2 requires the G protein-coupled receptor homolog, GPR30, and occurs via trans-activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor through release of HB-EGF. *Mol Endocrinol* **14**: 1649-1660

Folkow B (1982) Physiological aspects of primary hypertension. *Physiol Rev* **62**: 347-504

Freedman NJ & Lefkowitz RJ (1996) Desensitization of G protein-coupled receptors. *Recent Prog Horm Res* **51**: 319-51; discussion 352-3

Grady D, Herrington D, Bittner V, Blumenthal R, Davidson M, Hlatky M, Hsia J, Hulley S, Herd A, Khan S, Newby LK, Waters D, Vittinghoff E, & Wenger N (2002) Cardiovascular disease outcomes during 6.8 years of hormone therapy: Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study follow-up (HERS II). *JAMA* **288**: 49-57

Gros R, Benovic JL, Tan CM, & Feldman RD (1997) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase activity is increased in hypertension. *J Clin Invest* **99**: 2087-93

Gros R, Borkowski KR, & Feldman RD (1994) Human insulin-mediated enhancement of vascular beta-adrenergic responsiveness. *Hypertension* **23**: 551-5

Gros R, Chorazyczewski J, Meek MD, Benovic JL, Ferguson SS, & Feldman RD (2000) G-Protein-coupled receptor kinase activity in hypertension : increased vascular and lymphocyte G-protein receptor kinase-2 protein expression. *Hypertension* **35**: 38-42

Gros R, Ding Q, Armstrong S, O'Neil C, Pickering JG, & Feldman RD (2007) Rapid effects of aldosterone on clonal human vascular smooth muscle cells. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **292**: C788-94

Gros R, Ding Q, Davis M, Shaikh R, Liu B, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, & Feldman RD (2011a) Delineating the receptor mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular contractile effects of aldosterone and estradiol. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **89**: 655-663

Gros R, Ding Q, Sklar LA, Prossnitz EE, Arterburn JB, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2011b) GPR30 expression is required for the mineralocorticoid receptor-independent rapid vascular effects of aldosterone. *Hypertension* 

Gros R, Tan CM, Chorazyczewski J, Kelvin DJ, Benovic JL, & Feldman RD (1999) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase expression in hypertension. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* **65**: 545-51

Haas E, Bhattacharya I, Brailoiu E, Damjanovic M, Brailoiu GC, Gao X, Mueller-Guerre L, Marjon NA, Gut A, Minotti R, Meyer MR, Amann K, Ammann E, Perez-Dominguez A, Genoni M, Clegg DJ, Dun NJ, Resta TC, Prossnitz ER, & Barton M (2009) Regulatory role of G protein-coupled estrogen receptor for vascular function and obesity. *Circ Res* **104**: 288-91

Hamm HE (1998) The many faces of G protein signaling. J Biol Chem 273: 669-72

Hargrave PA, Hamm HE, & Hofmann KP (1993) Interaction of rhodopsin with the G-protein, transducin. *Bioessays* **15**: 43-50

Harris DM, Cohn HI, Pesant S, & Eckhart AD (2008) GPCR signalling in hypertension: role of GRKs. *Clin Sci (Lond)* **115**: 79-89

Hasbi A, O'Dowd BF, & George SR (2005) A G protein-coupled receptor for estrogen: the end of the search? *Mol Interv* **5**: 158-61

He YY, Cai B, Yang YX, Liu XL, & Wan XP (2009) Estrogenic G protein-coupled receptor 30 signaling is involved in regulation of endometrial carcinoma by promoting proliferation, invasion potential, and interleukin-6 secretion via the MEK/ERK mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. *Cancer Sci* **100**: 1051-61

Iacovelli L, Franchetti R, Grisolia D, & De Blasi A (1999) Selective regulation of G protein-coupled receptor-mediated signaling by G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 in FRTL-5 cells: analysis of thyrotropin, alpha(1B)-adrenergic, and A(1) adenosine receptor-mediated responses. *Mol Pharmacol* **56**: 316-24

Ishizaka N, Alexander RW, Laursen JB, Kai H, Fukui T, Oppermann M, Lefkowitz RJ, Lyons PR, & Griendling KK (1997) G protein-coupled receptor kinase 5 in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells and rat aorta. Regulation by angiotensin II and hypertension. *J Biol Chem* **272**: 32482-8

Keys JR, Zhou RH, Harris DM, Druckman CA, & Eckhart AD (2005) Vascular smooth muscle overexpression of G protein-coupled receptor kinase 5 elevates blood pressure, which segregates with sex and is dependent on Gi-mediated signaling. *Circulation* **112**: 1145-53

Kohout TA & Lefkowitz RJ (2003) Regulation of G protein-coupled receptor kinases and arrestins during receptor desensitization. *Mol Pharmacol* **63**: 9-18 Kolkova Z, Noskova V, Ehinger A, Hansson S, & Casslen B (2010) G protein-coupled estrogen receptor 1 (GPER, GPR 30) in normal human endometrium and early pregnancy decidua. *Mol Hum Reprod* 

Krupnick JG & Benovic JL (1998) The role of receptor kinases and arrestins in G protein-coupled receptor regulation. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* **38**: 289-319

Langer G, Bader B, Meoli L, Isensee J, Delbeck M, Noppinger PR, & Otto C (2010) A critical review of fundamental controversies in the field of GPR30 research. *Steroids* **75**: 603-10

Levin ER (2011) Minireview: Extranuclear steroid receptors: roles in modulation of cell functions. *Mol Endocrinol* **25**: 377-384

Li S, Sims S, Jiao Y, Chow LH, & Pickering JG (1999) Evidence from a novel human cell clone that adult vascular smooth muscle cells can convert reversibly between noncontractile and contractile phenotypes. *Circ Res* **85**: 338-48

Lifton RP (1996) Molecular genetics of human blood pressure variation. *Science* **272**: 676-680

Lin BC, Suzawa M, Blind RD, Tobias SC, Bulun SE, Scanlan TS, & Ingraham HA (2009) Stimulating the GPR30 estrogen receptor with a novel tamoxifen analogue activates SF-1 and promotes endometrial cell proliferation. *Cancer Res* **69**: 5415-5423

Lindsey SH, Cohen JA, Brosnihan KB, Gallagher PE, & Chappell MC (2009) Chronic treatment with the G protein-coupled receptor 30 agonist G-1 decreases blood pressure in ovariectomized mRen2.Lewis rats. *Endocrinology* **150**: 3753-8

Liu S, Premont RT, Kontos CD, Zhu S, & Rockey DC (2005) A crucial role for GRK2 in regulation of endothelial cell nitric oxide synthase function in portal hypertension. *Nat Med* **11**: 952-958 Liu SL, Schmuck S, Chorazcyzewski JZ, Gros R, & Feldman RD (2003) Aldosterone regulates vascular reactivity: short-term effects mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent nitric oxide synthase activation. *Circulation* **108**: 2400-6

Maggiolini M, Vivacqua A, Fasanella G, Recchia AG, Sisci D, Pezzi V, Montanaro D, Musti AM, Picard D, & Ando S (2004) The G protein-coupled receptor GPR30 mediates c-fos up-regulation by 17beta-estradiol and phytoestrogens in breast cancer cells. *J Biol Chem* **279**: 27008-27016

Maguire JJ & Davenport AP (2005) Regulation of vascular reactivity by established and emerging GPCRs. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* **26**: 448-54

Martensson UE, Salehi SA, Windahl S, Gomez MF, Sward K, Daszkiewicz-Nilsson J, Wendt A, Andersson N, Hellstrand P, Grande PO, Owman C, Rosen CJ, Adamo ML, Lundquist I, Rorsman P, Nilsson BO, Ohlsson C, Olde B, & Leeb-Lundberg LM (2009) Deletion of the G protein-coupled receptor 30 impairs glucose tolerance, reduces bone growth, increases blood pressure, and eliminates estradiol-stimulated insulin release in female mice. *Endocrinology* **150**: 687-98

Metaye T, Gibelin H, Perdrisot R, & Kraimps JL (2005) Pathophysiological roles of G-protein-coupled receptor kinases. *Cell Signal* **17**: 917-928

Meyer MR, Haas E, Prossnitz ER, & Barton M (2009) Non-genomic regulation of vascular cell function and growth by estrogen. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **308**: 9-16

Miller VM & Duckles SP (2008) Vascular actions of estrogens: functional implications. *Pharmacol Rev* **60**: 210-41

Neer EJ (1995) Heterotrimeric G proteins: organizers of transmembrane signals. *Cell* **80**: 249-57

Otto C, Rohde-Schulz B, Schwarz G, Fuchs I, Klewer M, Brittain D, Langer G, Bader B, Prelle K, Nubbemeyer R, & Fritzemeier KH (2008) G protein-coupled receptor 30

localizes to the endoplasmic reticulum and is not activated by estradiol. *Endocrinology* **149**: 4846-4856

Pandey DP, Lappano R, Albanito L, Madeo A, Maggiolini M, & Picard D (2009) Estrogenic GPR30 signalling induces proliferation and migration of breast cancer cells through CTGF. *EMBO J* **28**: 523-32

Pang Y & Thomas P (2010) Role of G protein-coupled estrogen receptor 1, GPER, in inhibition of oocyte maturation by endogenous estrogens in zebrafish. *Dev Biol* **342**: 194-206

Penela P, Ribas C, & F. M,Jr (2003) Mechanisms of regulation of the expression and function of G protein-coupled receptor kinases. *Cell Signal* **15**: 973-81

Penn RB, Pronin AN, & Benovic JL (2000) Regulation of G protein-coupled receptor kinases. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* **10**: 81-9

Peppel K, Jacobson A, Huang X, Murray JP, Oppermann M, & Freedman NJ (2000) Overexpression of G protein-coupled receptor kinase-2 in smooth muscle cells attenuates mitogenic signaling via G protein-coupled and platelet-derived growth factor receptors. *Circulation* **102**: 793-9

Pitcher JA, Freedman NJ, & Lefkowitz RJ (1998) G protein-coupled receptor kinases. *Annu Rev Biochem* **67**: 653-92

Pitt B, Remme W, Zannad F, Neaton J, Martinez F, Roniker B, Bittman R, Hurley S, Kleiman J, & Gatlin M (2003) Eplerenone, a selective aldosterone blocker, in patients with left ventricular dysfunction after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med* **348**: 1309-21

Pitt B, Zannad F, Remme WJ, Cody R, Castaigne A, Perez A, Palensky J, & Wittes J (1999) The effect of spironolactone on morbidity and mortality in patients with severe

heart failure. Randomized Aldactone Evaluation Study Investigators. *N Engl J Med* **341**: 709-17

Premont RT, Inglese J, & Lefkowitz RJ (1995) Protein kinases that phosphorylate activated G protein-coupled receptors. *Faseb J* **9**: 175-82

Prenzel N, Zwick E, Daub H, Leserer M, Abraham R, Wallasch C, & Ullrich A (1999) EGF receptor transactivation by G-protein-coupled receptors requires metalloproteinase cleavage of proHB-EGF. *Nature* **402**: 884-888

Prossnitz ER & Maggiolini M (2009) Mechanisms of estrogen signaling and gene expression via GPR30. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **308**: 32-38

Quinn JA, Graeber CT, Frackelton AR, Jr, Kim M, Schwarzbauer JE, & Filardo EJ (2009) Coordinate regulation of estrogen-mediated fibronectin matrix assembly and epidermal growth factor receptor transactivation by the G protein-coupled receptor, GPR30. *Mol Endocrinol* **23**: 1052-1064

Revankar CM, Cimino DF, Sklar LA, Arterburn JB, & Prossnitz ER (2005) A transmembrane intracellular estrogen receptor mediates rapid cell signaling. *Science* **307**: 1625-1630

Rossouw JE, Anderson GL, Prentice RL, LaCroix AZ, Kooperberg C, Stefanick ML, Jackson RD, Beresford SA, Howard BV, Johnson KC, Kotchen JM, & Ockene J (2002) Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results From the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* **288**: 321-33

Sanden C, Broselid S, Cornmark L, Andersson K, Daszkiewicz-Nilsson J, Martensson UE, Olde B, & Leeb-Lundberg LM (2011) G protein-coupled estrogen receptor 1/G protein-coupled receptor 30 localizes in the plasma membrane and traffics intracellularly on cytokeratin intermediate filaments. *Mol Pharmacol* **79**: 400-410

Smith HO, Leslie KK, Singh M, Qualls CR, Revankar CM, Joste NE, & Prossnitz ER (2007) GPR30: a novel indicator of poor survival for endometrial carcinoma. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **196**: 386 e1-9; discussion 386 e9-11

Sukocheva O, Wadham C, Holmes A, Albanese N, Verrier E, Feng F, Bernal A, Derian CK, Ullrich A, Vadas MA, & Xia P (2006) Estrogen transactivates EGFR via the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor Edg-3: the role of sphingosine kinase-1. *J Cell Biol* **173**: 301-310

Thomas P, Pang Y, Filardo EJ, & Dong J (2005) Identity of an estrogen membrane receptor coupled to a G protein in human breast cancer cells. *Endocrinology* **146**: 624-632

Tiruppathi C, Yan W, Sandoval R, Naqvi T, Pronin AN, Benovic JL, & Malik AB (2000) G protein-coupled receptor kinase-5 regulates thrombin-activated signaling in endothelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **97**: 7440-5

Touyz RM & Schiffrin EL (2000) Signal transduction mechanisms mediating the physiological and pathophysiological actions of angiotensin II in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Pharmacol Rev* **52**: 639-72

Vinge LE, Oie E, Andersson Y, Grogaard HK, Andersen G, & Attramadal H (2001) Myocardial distribution and regulation of GRK and beta-arrestin isoforms in congestive heart failure in rats. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **281**: H2490-9

Vivacqua A, Bonofiglio D, Albanito L, Madeo A, Rago V, Carpino A, Musti AM, Picard D, Ando S, & Maggiolini M (2006a) 17beta-estradiol, genistein, and 4-hydroxytamoxifen induce the proliferation of thyroid cancer cells through the g protein-coupled receptor GPR30. *Mol Pharmacol* **70**: 1414-23

Vivacqua A, Bonofiglio D, Recchia AG, Musti AM, Picard D, Ando S, & Maggiolini M (2006b) The G protein-coupled receptor GPR30 mediates the proliferative effects

induced by 17beta-estradiol and hydroxytamoxifen in endometrial cancer cells. *Mol Endocrinol* **20**: 631-46

Wang C, Prossnitz ER, & Roy SK (2007) Expression of G protein-coupled receptor 30 in the hamster ovary: differential regulation by gonadotropins and steroid hormones. *Endocrinology* **148**: 4853-64

# CHAPTER 2

## **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

## **2 MATERIALS AND METHODS**

## 2.1 Animal protocols

Male Wistar-Kyoto rats (WKY) and spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR) (10-12 weeks of age; Charles River, Pointe-Claire, QC) were utilized in our studies. They were cared for in accordance with the Canadian Council on Animal Care guidelines and housed under a 12 hours light/dark cycle with free access to standard laboratory chow and drinking water. The protocol for their use was approved by the Animal Use Subcommittee (AUS) of the University of Western Ontario. Systolic blood pressure was determined via tail-cuff plethysmography as previously described (Gros et al, 2000). Mean systolic pressures in SHR were significantly higher compared with WKY rats.

## 2.2 Rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cell primary cultures

Rat aortic vascular smooth muscle cell (VSMC) primary cultures were isolated by a modification of the methods of Touyz et al. (Touyz et al, 1994). Briefly, freshly isolated aortas from both normotensive and hypertensive rats were concurrently digested using collagenase and elastase incubations as we have previously described (Gros et al, 2006b). Rats were anaesthetized, and the chests were opened. The aortas were located, dissected out, and placed in ice-cold PBS. Blood and connective tissue were removed, and the aortas were cut into longitudinal strips. Aortic tissue strips from 2 aortas were placed in a sterile 50 ml centrifuge tube (Falcon, VWR Canlab, Mississauga, ON) containing 1 mg/ml collagenase (Worthington Biochemical Corporation, Lakewood, N.J.) in 5 ml of Ham's F12 medium (Gibco BRL, Burlington, ON) supplemented with 1% gentamicin and 10% FBS, and incubated at 37 °C for 20 minutes. The medium was aspirated and replaced with 5 ml of fresh medium containing 1 mg/ml collagenase, and incubated at 37 °C for 30 minutes. An additional 5 ml of medium containing 1 mg/ml collagenase was added to the tube and incubated for another 30 minutes. The tube was then centrifuged for 5 minutes at 2000 rpm at room temperature and the supernatant was aspirated. The tissue pellet was resuspended in 5 ml of medium containing 1 mg/ml collagenase and 0.5 mg/ml elastase (Worthington Biochemical Corporation, Lakewood, N.J.), and incubated at 37  $^{\circ}$ C, shaking periodically, for 90 minutes. The solution was collected with a pipette and filtered through a sterile 100 µm cell strainer (Nitex, VWR Canlab, Mississauga, ON) into another sterile 50 ml conical tube. The filter was washed with 5 ml Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (Gibco BRL, Burlington, ON). The filtered solution was centrifuged for 5 minutes at 2000 rpm at room temperature and the supernatant was aspirated. Finally, the pellet was resuspended in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% fungizone and 0.1% gentamicin, and the cells were plated onto 100 mm culture dishes. Cells were maintained in a Hera Cell incubator (TC Tech Products, Maple Plain, MN) at 37  $^{\circ}$ C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. VSMCs were used between passages 4 and 12 for all experiments. Both early and late passages of cells were used for all assays to negate the possibility of differential effects reflected because of passage-specific differences in VSMCs.

## 2.3 Rat aortic endothelial cell cultures

Rat aortic endothelial cells (ECs) were purchased from Cell applications Inc. (San Diego, CA) and cultured according to the instructions of the supplier as we have recently described (Gros et al, 2011b). Growth medium, subculture reagent kit and attachment factor solutions were also purchased from Cell applications Inc. Culture dishes were precoated with Attachment Factor Solution for 30 minutes at 37  $^{\circ}$ C or 2 hours at room temperature. When subculturing ECs, monolayer of cells were washed with HBSS, and 5 ml of Trypsin/EDTA Solution was pipetted into the culture dish. After gently rocking the dish, 3 ml of the solution was removed immediately. When most of the cells were detached, 5 ml of Trypsin Neutralizing Solution was added to the dish to inhibit further tryptic activity. The cell suspension was then transferred to a 14 ml sterile conical tube and centrifuged at 1000 rpm for 5 minutes. The supernatant was aspirated from the tube without disturbing the cell pellet. Finally, cells were resuspended in 10 ml of Rat Endothelial Cell Growth Medium and inoculated into Attachment Factor Solution coated dishes. ECs were utilized between passages 4 and 10.

#### 2.4 GRK2 protein expression in vascular smooth muscle cells

Assessment of GRK2 protein expression was determined by immunoblotting as previously described (Gros et al, 2000). Briefly, cultured VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats were washed with PBS and were lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer (40 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 274 mM NaCl, 2% Nonidet P-40 and 1 EDTA-free protease inhibitor cocktail tablet (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN)). Cells were scraped off the dishes, placed into labeled eppendorf tubes, and centrifuged at 13 000 rpm for 10 minutes at  $4 \, \mathbb{C}$ . The protein concentration of the supernatant within the samples was then measured using a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL). In this assay, 10  $\mu$ l of the sample supernatant was added to 3 ml of the BCA reagents and the solutions were incubated for 30 minutes at 37 °C. The absorbance of the samples was then read at 562 nm using a Spectronic 20 spectrophotometer (Bausch & Lomb, NY). Equal protein concentrations of the samples were then run on a 10% SDS-PAGE gel in addition to a Precision Plus Protein Dual Color Standards Marker (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The gels were blotted electrophoretically onto an Immuno-Blot polyvinylidene fluoride membrane (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The membranes were then blocked with 5% blocking buffer (Tris-Buffered saline, tween-20 (TBS-T), powdered Skim Milk) and incubated at 4 ℃ overnight in 1:1000 GRK2 antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA), followed by a 30 minutes wash with TBS-T, then 1:5000 anti-rabbit antibody (Sigma-Aldrich, Oakville, ON) for 1 hour at room temperature. The blots were then washed again for 30 minutes with TBS-T. GRK2 protein bands were then detected and visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence according to the protocol described by the assay manufacturer (PerkinElmer Life and Analytical Sciences, Waltham, MA). Western blots were then analyzed using Scion Imaging for Windows software (Frederick, MD), which determined the intensity of the bands of proteins of interest.

## 2.5 Adenoviral constructs

Adenoviral constructs were generated with AdMax<sup>™</sup> adenovirus vector creation kit as per manufacturer's instructions (Microbix BioSystems Inc., Toronto, ON) as we previously described (Gros et al, 2011b). Briefly, GFP, GRK2 or GPR30 cDNA were generated by PCR using plasmid templates of GFP cDNA (Clontech, Mountain View, CA), GRK2 or GPR30 (ATCC), the resultant cDNAs were subcloned into shuttle vector pDC316 and purified. For adeno siRNA constructs, the small interfering RNA (siRNA) sequences specific for GFP (bp 418-438), GRK2 (bp 710-730) and GPR30 (bp 356-376) were cloned into the modified pDC312 vector. The recombinant plasmid was then co-transfected into human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293 cells with adenoviral DNA pBHGlox (delta) E1, 3Cre. Recombinant adenovirus was harvested by lysis of transfected HEK293 cells using 3 freeze/thaw cycles. For gene transfer, VSMCs or ECs were infected with adenoviral constructs for 24 hours at 37 °C, following which, medium was disposed of and replenished. Cells were utilized for experimentation 48 hours after gene transfer.

#### 2.6 GRK2 over-expression & knockdown by adenoviral infection

WKY and SHR VSMCs were infected with increasing concentrations of GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus, GFP or SiGFP virus was used as control. The media was changed once after 24 hours. 48 hours post-infection, VSMCs were washed with PBS and lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer (40 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 274 mM NaCl, 2% Nonidet P-40 and 1 EDTA-free protease inhibitor cocktail tablet (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN)). Western blots were used to determine the virus concentration needed to increase or decrease GRK2 protein expression levels by approximately 50%.

## 2.7 Immunoblotting for ERK phosohorylation

To examine the rapid effects of "vasoconstrictor" hormones acting through GPCRs linked to G<sub>q</sub> signaling, I examined the short-term effects of angiotensin II and vasopressin. The effects of these hormones on ERK activation were compared with that of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF, hormone acting through a tyrosine kinase receptor pathway, as opposed to a GPCR pathway). As previously described (Gros et al, 2006a), VSMCs were infected with GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus for 24 hours. After serum starvation for 24 hours, cells were incubated in the presence or absence of 1 µM angiotensin II, 1 µM vasopressin, or 20 ng/ml PDGF at 37 °C for 5 minutes. VSMCs were then washed twice with ice-cold PBS and directly lysed in a buffer containing 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 10 mM NaCl, 3 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.3% Nonidet P-40, and 1 mM  $Na_3VO_4$  with 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride. The cell lysates were centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4 °C. 50 µg of protein was resolved on 10% SDS-PAGE and blotted electrophoretically onto Immun-Blot polyvinylidene fluoride membrane (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The membranes were blocked with 5% skim milk and incubated with either 1:1000 anti-phospho-ERK1/2 or 1:1000 anti-ERK1/2 (BD Transduction Laboratories, Lexington, KY), followed by 1:5000 anti-rabbit antibody (Sigma-Aldrich, Oakville, ON). Bands were visualized by chemiluminescence as described by the manufacturer's protocol (PerkinElmer Life and Analytical Sciences, Boston, MA). Total-ERK1/2 was used as loading control.

### **2.8** Arborization of VSMCs in response to drug treatment

Short-term  $\beta$ -adrenergic effects on contractile function were determined by assessment of the extent of vascular smooth muscle arborization (Nabika et al, 1985, Nabika et al, 1988). The arborization response mediated by elevation of cAMP has been linked to cytoskeletal changes, including reorganization of actin fibers (Ben-Ze'ev & Amsterdam, 1987, Westermark & Portor, 1982) and assembly of microtubules (Nabika et al, 1985). As previously described (Gros et al, 2006a), VSMCs were cultured onto 35 mm dishes. Cells were infected with GFP, SiGFP, GRK2, or SiGRK2 adenovirus for 24 hours before being serum-starved for another 24 hours using starvation medium (DMEM supplemented with 0.1% FBS, 50 units/ml gentamicin, and 1% Fungizone). Following serum starvation, the medium was then replaced by M199 medium and the cells were returned to the incubator for 15 minutes and then transferred to a temperature controlled chamber for another 15 minutes maintained at 37 °C (Bionomic controller; 20/20 Technology Inc., Wilmington, NC) on an inverted microscope (Axiovert S100; Carl Zeiss, Thornwood, NY). Cells were then treated with either isoproterenol (ISO, 10 µM) or forskolin (FSK, 10 µM) obtained by Sigma-Aldrich (Oakville, ON). The progression of the arborization response was measured in the dark using time-lapse video microscopy. One picture was taken prior to treatment to show the initial morphology of the cells and this baseline served as a control. The other picture was obtained after 40 minutes and the extent of arborization was assessed by determining the change in image intensity using the threshold setting within the image analysis software (Northern Eclipse 6.0; Empix Imaging, Toronto, ON) (*Figure 2.1*). The change in image intensity was expressed as a percentage of basal intensity (before the addition of drug).



В.



Figure 2.1. Representative images of VSMCs arborization. I utilized the arborization "retraction" process of cultured VSMCs as a measure of functional responses to  $G_s$ -mediated GPCR activation. Arborization is a rapid and striking morphological change of vascular smooth muscle cells, characterized by central cell rounding and the presence of long branching processes. It is caused by increased cAMP and has been proposed as an index of vasodilator reactivity. A. baseline; B. 40 minutes post-10  $\mu$ M ISO treatment; C. baseline upon thresholding; D. threshold of 40 minutes post-10  $\mu$ M ISO treatment.

### **2.9** Assessment of VSMCs contractility using the silicone wrinkle assay

This assay was modified from the methods of Harris et al. (Harris et al, 1980). As recently described (Gros et al, 2011a), small drops of silicone were placed in the center of glass cover slips and were allowed to flatten by gravity. The glass cover slips were then passed through a Bunsen burner flame to cross-link the top layer of the silicone, to permit subsequent cell attachment, and placed in culture dishes (35 mm diameter). VSMCs were seeded on the siliconized cover slips at a density of  $2.5 \times 10^5$ cells/ml, and maintained in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, gentamicin, and fungizone. The VSMCs attach to the polymerized silicone, resulting in substrate deformation of the weakly cross-linked top silicone layer. The DMEM was replaced with Medium 199 (Gibco) with Hank's salts, L-glutamine, and 25 mmol/L HEPES buffer, without FBS, 18 hours before contractility measurements, and cells were maintained in an incubator until assay. To assess substrate deformation, an indirect measure of VSMCs tone, 35 mm dishes containing the siliconized cover slips were mounted in a temperature-controlled chamber (37 °C, Bionomic controller BC-100, 20/20 Technology, Inc., Wilmington, NC) on an inverted microscope (Zeiss, Axiovert S100). Cells were allowed to stabilize in this microscope chamber for 15 minutes prior to treatment. After 10 minutes of baseline recording, increasing doses of ISO or FSK (0.1 nM-10 µM) were given to VSMCs at 5 minutes intervals. Contractile responses were assessed using time-lapse video microscopy. Wrinkle area was quantified using bright image thresholding (Northern Eclipse 6.0, Empix Imaging, Toronto, ON), where the relaxation was reflected as decreased intensity (Figure 2.2). Contractile responses were expressed relative to baseline intensity measured before treatment.





D.



Figure 2.2. Representative microscopic samples (magnification 400X) illustrating wrinkles and thresholding of VSMCs using the silicone wrinkle assay. The intensity of the wrinkles significantly decreased (indicated by arrows); the highlighted areas were analyzed and quantitated by area and pixel intensity. A. baseline wrinkles; B. relaxation and loss of wrinkles due to ISO treatment; C. baseline wrinkles upon thresholding; D. threshold of relaxation and wrinkle loss due to ISO treatment.

### 2.10 GPR30 protein expression in heart, aorta and VSMCs

Freshly isolated hearts and aortas from normotensive WKY and hypertensive SHR rats were washed with ice-cold PBS, transferred into lysis buffer, chopped into small pieces with dissecting scissors, homogenized using a disposable pestle system (Fisherbrand) and then centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 10 minutes, at 4°C. The resultant supernatants were collected for western blotting. VSMCs were isolated from aorta of WKY rats as described in section 2.2. Cells (passages 0-2) were washed with PBS and lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membrane and immunoblotted for GPR30 content as we recently described (Gros et al, 2011a). GPR30 antibody (1:500) was obtained from MBL International (Woburn, MA).

## 2.11 Assessment of vascular reactivity in aortic rings

To investigate the potential vasodilatory role of GPR30, I examined its vascular reactivity in aortic rings according to previously published methods (Gros et al, 1994, Liu et al, 2003), WKY rats were anesthetized, the chest wall was opened, and a portion of aorta was removed quickly to a Petri dish containing ice-cold Krebs physiological salt solution (KPSS) of the following composition (mM): NaCl 118.0, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 25.0, d-glucose 11.1, KC1 4.72, CaCl<sub>2</sub> 2.56, NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> 1.13, and MgCl<sub>2</sub> 1.12. (-)Ascorbic acid (0.114 mM) and disodium EDTA (0.0297 mM) were added to stabilize test drugs.

Blood and connective tissue were removed carefully, and four ring segments (3

mm wide) from each aorta were cut and suspended in KPSS under optimal tension (0.75 g) in double-walled organ baths maintained at 37 °C and gassed with 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 95% O<sub>2</sub> individually. The rings were equilibrated for 60 minutes, during which time they were maximally constricted with phenylephrine (PE, final bath concentration, 10 µM) twice, KPSS was changed three times after each dose and the tension was adjusted as necessary. In experiments with endothelium-denuded aortic rings, the endothelial layer was removed by gentle rubbing and flushing with distilled water. The absence of functional endothelium was inferred by the loss of methylcholine-mediated relaxation in PE-preconstricted rings. Tension generated was measured using isometric Force Displacement Transducers (Model FT03) and Compact Transducer Amplifiers (Model P11T, Grass Technologies, West Warwick, RI), which linked through a Data Acquisition System (DI-720 Series) to the computer. WinDaq Data Acquisition Software (DATAQ Instruments, Inc., Akron, OH) was used to record the waveform and analyze data.

Following the equilibration period, rings were submaximally constricted with PE (final bath concentration, 100 nM) and allowed to reach a plateau that remained stable for 15 minutes (baseline). After washout of PE, aortic rings were incubated in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M G15, and increasing concentrations of aldosterone (Aldo, 10 pM-100 nM) or G1 (1 nM-1  $\mu$ M). G15 was added 15 minutes before the addition of PE. Aldo or G1 was added 2 minutes before PE. In each experiment, one or two rings were assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal controls. PE-mediated constriction was

quantified by determining the area under the curve (AUC) using a trapezoidal method of analysis (*Figure 2.3*). The effects of G15, Aldo or G1 on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segments.



**Figure 2.3. Representative tracings from control and aldosterone-treated aortic ring segments.** Aldo attenuated PE-mediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments. Constriction response with PE was quantified by determination of AUC using trapezoidal method of analysis.

## 2.12 Wound healing assay

To determine the effect of GPR30 on cell migration and proliferation, I performed a wound healing assay. The wound healing assay has been carried out for many years to estimate the migration and proliferation rates of different cell types and under differant culture conditions (Denker & Barber, 2002). ECs or VSMCs were infected with GFP, SiGFP, GPR30 or SiGPR30 adenovirus as described in section 2.5. Forty-eight hours post-infection, cells were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10 µl pipet tip was used to scratch wounds through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish (*Figure 2.4*). After changing the medium, cells were pretreated in the presence or absence of the GPR30 antagonist G15, and then treated with vehicle or GPR30 agonist aldosterone, estradiol or G1. Wound area was then inspected microscopically and pictures were taken every 8 or 24 hours. The open gaps (wounds) were calculated as percentage of basal area using image analysis software (Northern Eclipse 6.0; Empix Imaging, Toronto, ON).



Figure 2.4. Wound healing assay was used to estimate the migration and proliferation rates of cultured cells. Aortic ECs or SMCs from WKY rats were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10 µl pipet tip was used to scratch wounds through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish. Cells were infected with adenovirus or treated with different drugs (e.g. G1). Wound area was then inspected microscopically and pictures were taken at the indicated time points. The open gaps (wounds) were calculated as percentage of basal area using image analysis software (Northern Eclipse 6.0; Empix Imaging, Toronto, ON).

#### 2.13 Immunofluorescence assay

To investigate whether GPR30 can co-localize with GRK2, I performed double immunofluorescence experiment. VSMCs isolated from WKY and SHR rats were cultured in 60 mm dishes. Some dishes were infected with FLAG-tagged GPR30 adenovirus for 4 hours. Twenty-four hours post-infection, cells were seeded onto 35 mm glass bottom microwell dishes at 30-50% confluency. After incubation in the presence or absence of 10 pM Aldo or 1 µM G1 for 15 minutes, cells were fixed using 2% paraformaldehyde for 15 minutes, permeabilized in 100% methanol for 10 minutes, and subsequently blocked with 3% BSA for 1 hour to reduce nonspecific staining. Cells were then incubated with mouse-anti-FLAG (1:500, Sigma-Aldrich, Oakville, ON) and rabbit-anti-GRK2 antibodies (1:500, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA) at  $4 \,\mathrm{C}$  overnight. Following washes with PBS, cells were probed with AlexaFluor 488 goat-anti rabbit and AlexaFluor 594 goat-anti mouse secondary antibodies (1:1000, Invitrogen) for 1 hour at room temperature in the dark. DAPI was used to detect nuclei. As a negative control, the primary antibody was omitted from the staining procedure. Finally, cells were visualized through a Zeiss LSM 410 confocal microscope equipped with a Krypton / Argon laser using a  $63 \times oil$  immersion lens.

## 2.14 Co-immunoprecipitation of GPR30 and GRK2

To determine whether GPR30 interacts with GRK2, I performed co-IP experiment. VSMCs isolated from WKY rats were infected with adenovirus encoding GFP or FLAG-tagged GPR30. The media was changed once after 24 hours. Forty-eight hours post-infection, cells were treated in the presence or absence of 10 pM Aldo or 1  $\mu$ M

G1 for 15 minutes and then harvested. After washing with PBS and spinning, the cell pellet was resuspended in lysis buffer. The samples were centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 10 minutes and the supernatants were transferred to new microcentrifuge tubes. 500 µl of supernatant was incubated with 50 µl of a 50% slurry of lgG agarose beads (equilibrated in lysis) for 1 hour and subjected to centrifugation and then transferred into fresh tubes. Pre-cleared cell lysates (500 µl) were incubated with 10 µg anti-FLAG antibody and 50 µl of lgG agarose beads overnight at 4°C, with gentle rotation. Cell lysates were then subjected to centrifugation and agarose beads were washed by resuspension and centrifugation three times in lysis buffer. Proteins were released from the beads by heating at 99 % for 5 minutes, subsequent to the addition of loading buffer. Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membrane and immunoblotted for GRK2 content. As a negative control, each lysate was incubated with purified agarose beads as appropriate to determine non-specific binding. To verify protein expression, 5% of each cell lysate taken prior to the pull-down experiment was assessed by immunoblotting in parallel with immunoprecipitated samples.

### **2.15 Statistical analyses**

For multiple group comparisons, an initial analysis by ANOVA was followed by Dunnett's multiple comparison test. The significance of difference for between unpaired groups was determined by Student's t test for unpaired data. A value for P < 0.05 on a two-sided test was taken as the minimum level of significance (Prism 4.0; GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA).

## 2.16 References

Ben-Ze'ev A & Amsterdam A (1987) In vitro regulation of granulosa cell differentiation. Involvement of cytoskeletal protein expression. *J Biol Chem* 262: 5366-5376

Denker SP & Barber DL (2002) Cell migration requires both ion translocation and cytoskeletal anchoring by the Na-H exchanger NHE1. *J Cell Biol* 159: 1087-1096

Gros R, Borkowski KR, & Feldman RD (1994) Human insulin-mediated enhancement of vascular beta-adrenergic responsiveness. *Hypertension* 23: 551-555

Gros R, Chorazyczewski J, Meek MD, Benovic JL, Ferguson SS, & Feldman RD (2000) G-Protein-coupled receptor kinase activity in hypertension : increased vascular and lymphocyte G-protein receptor kinase-2 protein expression. *Hypertension* 35: 38-42

Gros R, Ding Q, Chorazyczewski J, Andrews J, Pickering JG, Hegele RA, & Feldman RD (2006a) The impact of blunted beta-adrenergic responsiveness on growth regulatory pathways in hypertension. *Mol Pharmacol* 69: 317-327

Gros R, Ding Q, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, Limbird LE, & Feldman RD (2006b) Adenylyl cyclase isoform-selective regulation of vascular smooth muscle proliferation and cytoskeletal reorganization. *Circ Res* 99: 845-852

Gros R, Ding Q, Davis M, Shaikh R, Liu B, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, & Feldman RD (2011a) Delineating the receptor mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular contractile effects of aldosterone and estradiol. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 89: 655-663

Gros R, Ding Q, Sklar LA, Prossnitz EE, Arterburn JB, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2011b) GPR30 expression is required for the mineralocorticoid receptor-independent rapid vascular effects of aldosterone. *Hypertension* 57: 442-451

Harris AK, Wild P, & Stopak D (1980) Silicone rubber substrata: a new wrinkle in the study of cell locomotion. *Science* 208: 177-179

Liu SL, Schmuck S, Chorazcyzewski JZ, Gros R, & Feldman RD (2003) Aldosterone regulates vascular reactivity: short-term effects mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent nitric oxide synthase activation. *Circulation* 108: 2400-2406

Nabika T, Chaldakov GN, Nara Y, Endo J, & Yamori Y (1988) Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate prevents isoproterenol-induced morphological change in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. *Exp Cell Res* 178: 358-368

Nabika T, Velletri PA, Igawa T, Yamori Y, & Lovenberg W (1985) Comparison of cyclic AMP accumulation and morphological changes induced by beta-adrenergic stimulation of cultured vascular smooth muscle cells and fibroblasts. *Blood Vessels* 22: 47-56

Touyz RM, Tolloczko B, & Schiffrin EL (1994) Mesenteric vascular smooth muscle cells from spontaneously hypertensive rats display increased calcium responses to angiotensin II but not to endothelin-1. *J Hypertens* 12: 663-673

Westermark B & Portor KR (1982) Hormonally induced changes in the cytoskeleton of human thyroid cells in culture. *J Cell Biol* 94: 42-50

# **CHAPTER 3**

## RESULTS

## **3 RESULTS**

## 3.1 GRK2 protein expression in cultured VSMCs

To determine GRK2 protein expression levels in cultured VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats, I performed immunoblotting. GRK2 protein was detected at approximately 80 kilodaltons (*Figure 3.1A*). The expression of GRK2 protein in VSMCs from SHRs was significantly elevated by  $50\pm7\%$  compared to normotensive WKY rats (p<0.05, *Figure 3.1B*). This result is consistent with our previous data in human hypertension (Gros et al, 1997, Gros et al, 1999) as well as animal models (Gros et al, 2000), which suggests an association between increased GRK2 expression and hypertension, confirming that the phenotype persisted in cultured VSMCs.

#### **3.2** Alteration of GRK2 protein expression by adenoviral infection

To alter GRK2 protein expression levels, I utilized adenoviral constructs to infect VSMCs. To determine the infection efficiency of our adenoviral constructs, WKY and SHR VSMCs were infected with increasing concentrations of GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. GFP and SiGFP adenovirus constructs were used as controls. GRK2 expression was enhanced by increasing concentrations of GRK2 virus in both WKY and SHR VSMCs (*Figure 3.2*), whereas increasing concentrations of SiGRK2 virus led to attenuation of GRK2 expression (*Figure 3.3*). Western blots were used to determine the virus concentration needed to increase or decrease GRK2 expression levels by approximately 50%.



B



Figure 3.1. GRK2 protein expression in cultured VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats. Cells were washed with PBS and lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. 50 µg of protein were loaded on a 10% SDS-PAGE. After transfer, the PVDF membrane was in turn incubated with a 1:1000 GRK2 antibody and a 1:5000 anti-rabbit secondary antibody. GRK2 protein bands were then detected by ECL assay. A. GRK2 protein was detected at approximately 80 kilodaltons. B. Densitometric analysis of SHR GRK2 content was expressed as a percentage of GRK2 in WKY rats. \*P<0.05 vs. WKY. Data represent means ± SEM from 3 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.

B

Α



Figure 3.2. GRK2 protein expression in WKY and SHR VSMCs infected by increasing concentrations of GRK2 adenovirus. Cells were infected by increasing concentrations of GRK2 adenovirus, GFP virus was used as control. Medium was changed once after 24 hours. VSMCs were lysed 48 hours post-infection and used for Western blotting. A. GRK2 protein was detected at approximately 80 kilodaltons. B. Densitometric analysis of GRK2 content was expressed as a percentage of GFP control, respectively. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM from 4 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.


B



Figure 3.3. GRK2 protein expression in WKY and SHR VSMCs infected by increasing concentrations of SiGRK2 adenovirus. Cells were infected by increasing concentrations of SiGRK2 adenovirus, SiGFP virus was used as control. Medium was changed once after 24 hours. VSMCs were lysed 48 hours post-infection and used for Western blotting. A. GRK2 protein was detected at approximately 80 kilodaltons. B. Densitometric analysis of GRK2 content was expressed as a percentage of GFP control, respectively. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM from 4 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.

# 3.3 The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on $G_q$ -mediated signaling in VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats

To examine the effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on G<sub>q</sub>mediated ERK activation, I examined the short-term (5 minutes) effects of angiotensin II and vasopressin. The effects of these hormones on ERK activation were compared with that of platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF, hormone acting through a tyrosine kinase receptor pathway, as opposed to a GPCR pathway). Both WKY and SHR VSMCs were infected with GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus to achieve a 50% change in GRK2 protein expression level. Western blot results showed that all treatments significantly increased phospho-ERK1/2. Treatment with angiotensin II (Figure 3.4) and vasopressin (Figure 3.5) both led to significant enhancements in phospho-ERK levels in SHR cells compared to WKY cells. In addition, GRK2 over-expression greatly increased ERK activation in both cells. On the other hand, knocking down GRK2 resulted in a reduction of ERK phosphorylation. However, PDGF-induced ERK activation was not altered by changing GRK2 content (Figure 3.6). Taken together, these results suggested that altering GRK2 expression led to a corresponding change in certain vasoconstrictor mediated G<sub>q</sub> signaling.



Figure 3.4. Short-term effect of angiotensin II on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK. VSMCs were infected with GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. After serum starvation for 24 hours, cells were incubated in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M angiotensin II for 5 minutes and then lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Densitometric analysis of phospho-ERK1/2 content was normalized to their own basal (untreated) condition. Total-ERK1/2 was used as loading control. \*P<0.05. Data represent the means ± S.E.M. from 3 to 6 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.



Figure 3.5. Short-term effect of vasopressin on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK. VSMCs were infected with GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. After serum starvation for 24 hours, cells were incubated in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M vasopressin for 5 minutes and then lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Densitometric analysis of phospho-ERK1/2 content was normalized to their own basal (untreated) condition. Total-ERK1/2 was used as loading control. \**P*<0.05. Data represent the means ± S.E.M. from 3 to 6 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.



Figure 3.6. Short-term effect of PDGF on mitogen-activated protein kinase activity as assessed by phospho-ERK. VSMCs were infected with GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. After serum starvation for 24 hours, cells were incubated in the presence or absence of 20 ng/ml PDGF for 5 minutes and then lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Densitometric analysis of phospho-ERK1/2 content was normalized to their own basal (untreated) condition. Total-ERK1/2 was used as loading control. Data represent the means  $\pm$  S.E.M. from 3 to 6 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.

## 3.4 The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on G<sub>s</sub>-mediated signaling in VSMCs from WKY and SHR rats

To assess the effects of over-expression or knocking down of GRK2 on  $G_s$ mediated signaling, I performed the arborization assay. In VSMCs, isoproterenol (ISO) mediates a progressive arborization process, characterized by a generalized retraction and an increase in central cellular volume. This effect can be mimicked by forskolin (FSK), which increases intracellular cAMP by a more direct effect on adenylyl cyclase activation. We evaluated arborization responses as a read out of  $\beta$ - adrenergic dependant cAMP production. Analogous to the impaired vasodilator effects of ISO reported previously in intact vessels from hypertensive animals and humans (Feldman & Gros, 1998), the ISO-mediated arborization response was significantly attenuated in VSMCs from SHRs compared with WKY rats (p<0.05, *Figure 3.7A*). In contrast, FSK-stimulated arborization was not significantly different between WKY and SHR (*Figure 3.7B*).

To further examine the effects of altering GRK2 expression levels on ISOmediated arborization, VSMCs were infected with GFP, SiGFP, GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. Over-expression of GRK2 in WKY VSMCs impaired ISO-mediated arborization by 47% compared with GFP control (p<0.05, *Figure 3.8A*), whereas knocking down GRK2 expression in SHR VSMCs resulted in an improved ISOmediated arborization (by 56%, p<0.05, *Figure 3.8B*). These results demonstrated that increased GRK2 expression attenuated certain vasodilator mediated G<sub>s</sub> signaling.



B

A

Figure 3.7. Isoproterenol- and forskolin-induced arborization in VSMCs from WKY rats and SHRs. VSMCs were cultured on 35-mm dishes. After serum starvation for 24 hours, cells were incubated for 15 minutes in a temperature controlled chamber maintained at 37 °C on an inverted microscope, then treated with either A. 10  $\mu$ M ISO or B. 10  $\mu$ M FSK. The progression of the arborization response was measured in the dark using time-lapse video microscopy. The extent of arborization was assessed by determining the change in image intensity using the threshold setting within the image analysis software. The change in image intensity at 40 minute time point was expressed as a percentage of basal intensity (before the addition of drug). \**P*<0.05 vs. WKY. Data represent the means  $\pm$  S.E.M. from 4 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.



Figure 3.8. The effects of altering GRK2 expression levels on isoproterenolmediated arborization. A. WKY VSMCs were cultured onto 35-mm dishes, infected with GFP or GRK2 adenovirus for 24 hours before being serum-starved for another 24 hours. Cells were incubated for 15 minutes in a temperature controlled chamber maintained at 37 °C on an inverted microscope, then treated with 10  $\mu$ M ISO. The extent of arborization was assessed by determining the change in image intensity using the threshold setting within the image analysis software. The change in image intensity at the 40 minute time point was expressed as a percentage of basal intensity (before the addition of drug). \**P*<0.05 vs. GFP control. **B.** SHR VSMCs were cultured onto 35-mm dishes, infected with SiGFP or SiGRK2 adenovirus for 24 hours before being serum-starved for another 24 hours. The same protocol was followed as described above. \**P*<0.05 vs. SiGFP control. Data represent the means ±S.E.M. from 4 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.

### 3.5 The effects of altering GRK2 protein expression levels on WKY VSMC contractility

To determine the contractile reactivity of cultured VSMCs, I utilized a silicone wrinkle assay as previously described (Boswell et al, 1992, Gros et al, 2011a, Harris et al, 1980). To assess GPCR-mediated vasodilation, via activation of  $G_s$ , the dose response profile of the  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptor agonist, ISO (0.1 nM-10  $\mu$ M) was assessed. This vasodilator response was compared to FSK-mediated vasodilation (0.1 nM-10  $\mu$ M), which reflected a direct activation of adenylyl cyclase. VSMCs isolated from WKY rats were infected with GFP, GRK2 or SiGRK2 adenovirus. ISO-mediated relaxation was impaired following GRK2 over-expression as compared to GFP-infected cells, whereas SiGRK2 gene-transfer did not further enhance ISO-mediated vasodilation (*Figure 3.9*). In addition, the extent of FSK-stimulated VSMC relaxation was not significantly changed by GRK2 over-expression as compared to GFP- or SiGRK2- infected VSMCs (*Figure 3.10*). These results suggested that increased GRK2 expression attenuated G<sub>s</sub>-mediated vasodilation in cultured VSMCs.



Figure 3.9. Isoproterenol mediated dose-dependent relaxation in VSMCs isolated from WKY rats. WKY VSMCs were infected with GFP, SiGRK2 or GRK2 adenovirus. 24 hours after infection, they were subcultured onto 35 mm dishes containing siliconized cover slips. Dishes were mounted in a temperature- controlled chamber at 37 °C on an inverted microscope. After 10 minutes of baseline recording, increasing doses of ISO were given to VSMCs at 5 minutes intervals. Contractile responses were assessed using time-lapse video microscopy. Wrinkle area was quantified using bright image thresholding, where the relaxation was reflected as decreased intensity. Data are representative of means  $\pm$  S.E.M. from 4-9 independent experiments performed under identical conditions. Over-expression of GRK2 impairs ISO-mediated relaxation.



Figure 3.10. Forskolin mediated dose-dependent relaxation in VSMCs isolated from WKY rats. WKY VSMCs were infected with GFP, SiGRK2 or GRK2 adenovirus. 24 hours after infection, they were subcultured onto 35 mm dishes containing siliconized cover slips. Dishes were mounted in a temperature- controlled chamber at 37  $^{\circ}$ C on an inverted microscope. After 10 min of baseline recording, increasing doses of FSK were given to VSMCs at 5 min intervals. Contractile responses were assessed using time-lapse video microscopy. Wrinkle area was quantified using bright image thresholding, where the relaxation was reflected as decreased intensity. Data are representative of means  $\pm$ S.E.M. from 4-11 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.

Taken together, the above data suggested that GPCR-mediated  $G_q$  and  $G_s$  signaling can be regulated by altering GRK2 expression. This may contribute to the regulatory role of GRK2 in hypertension. The primary function of GRK2 is phosphorylating activated receptors and in turn leading to receptor desensitization and internalization. It has been suggested that estradiol and aldosterone have rapid vascular effects during hypertension, which are in part mediated by a recently identified GPCR, named GPR30. Here I investigate the effect of GPR30 in aortic function upon different agonist treatments, and potential regulation of GPR30 by GRK2.

## 3.6 GPR30 protein expression in heart and aorta tissues as well as cultured VSMCs

To determine the expression level of GPR30 in hearts and aortas from WKY and SHR rats, isolated tissues were homogenized in lysis buffer and the resultant supernatants were collected for immunoblotting. GPR30 protein content in hearts (*Figure 3.11 A, B*) and aortas (*Figure 3.11 C, D*) obtained from SHRs was significantly reduced as compared to WKY rats. Interestingly, this was opposite to the expression pattern of GRK2 in these animals. Thus we hypothesize that GPR30 mediated cell signaling may be impaired in SHRs and this may related to the up-regulation of GRK2.

In regard to cultured cells, our previous studies have showed that persistent

expression of GPR30 was detectable by RT-PCR in cultured vascular ECs (Gros et al, 2011b), but declined in cultured VSMCs (Ding et al, 2009, Gros et al, 2011b). I also examined the GPR30 protein expression in cultured VSMCs. As demonstrated in *Figure 3.12*, GPR30 was expressed and detected in freshly isolated VSMCs (passage 0, day 0). However, it was lost in culture (P0, day 4 and 6, as well as P1 and P2).



Figure 3.11. Assessment of GPR30 protein expression in isolated hearts and aortas from WKY and SHR rats. Freshly isolated hearts and aortas were washed with ice-cold PBS, transferred into lysis buffer, chopped into small pieces with dissecting scissors, homogenized using a disposable pestle system and then centrifuged at 16000xg for 10 minutes, at 4°C. The resultant supernatants were collected for western blotting. Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membrane and immunoblotted for GPR30 content. A. Representative immunoblot of GPR30 expression in hearts. B. Densitometric analysis of GPR30 content expressed in hearts as a percentage of WKY. C. Representative immunoblot of GPR30 expression in aortas. D. Densitometric analysis of GPR30 content expressed in aortas as a percentage of WKY. \*P<0.05 vs. WKY. Data represent the mean ±S.E.M. from 4 independent experiments performed under identical conditions.



**Figure 3.12. GPR30 protein expression in cultured VSMCs from WKY rats.** VSMCs were isolated from aorta of WKY rats. Indicated passages of cells were washed with PBS and lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membrane and immunoblotted for GPR30 content. GPR30 protein was detected at approximately 55 kilodaltons. GPR30 was expressed in freshly isolated VSMCs (passage 0, day 0). However, it was lost in culture (P0, day 4 and 6, as well as P1 and P2).

## 3.7 Assessment of GPR30 mediated vascular reactivity in aortic rings

Furthermore, I examined the potential effect of GPR30 activation on vascular reactivity. Aortic rings from WKY rats were cut and suspended in KPSS under optimal tension (0.75g) in individually double-walled organ baths maintained at 37  $^{\circ}$ C and gassed with 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 95% O<sub>2</sub>. The constriction response to phenylephrine (PE) was quantified by determination of the area under the curve as described in methods. Aldosterone (Aldo) and G1 both appeared to act as agonists of GPR30. As shown in Figure 3.13 and 3.15, Aldo and G1 both caused attenuation of PE-mediated vasoconstriction in aortic ring segments. G15 has been suggested to be a GPR30 antagonist. 1 µM G15 alone had no effect on this PE-mediated constriction, but it inhibited the vasodilatory effect of 10 pM Aldo (Figure 3.14). Interestingly, in contrast, G15 did not block the effect of G1 (Figure 3.16). I further examined the effect of G15 and G1 in endothelium-denuded aortic rings. G15 alone had a very weak vasoconstrictor effect, and the vasodilatory effect of G1 was attenuated compared with endothelium-intact rings. Moreover, this G1 effect did not seem to be affected by G15. (*Figure 3.17*).



Figure 3.13. Aldosterone attenuates phenylephrine-mediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments. Aortic rings were submaximally constricted with 100 nM PE and allowed to reach a plateau that remained stable for 15 minutes (baseline). After washout of PE, aortic rings were incubated in the indicated concentrations of Aldo. Aldo was added 2 minutes before PE. Two of four rings were assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal controls. PE-mediated constriction was quantified by determining the area under the curve generated by the data acquisition software. The effects of Aldo on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of the baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segments. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 5 independent experiments. \*P<0.05 vs. control, ANOVA; Dunnett's multiple comparison test.



Figure 3.14. G15 blocked aldosterone-induced attenuation of phenylephrinemediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments. After baseline recording, aortic rings were incubated in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M G15, and 10 pM of Aldo. G15 was added 15 minutes before the addition of PE. Aldo was added 2 minutes before PE. One of four rings was assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal control. PE-mediated constriction was quantified by determining the area under the curve. The effects of G15 and Aldo on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of the baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segment. \**P*<0.05, Data represent means ± SEM for 6 independent experiments.



Figure 3.15. G1 attenuates phenylephrine-mediated constriction in endotheliumintact aortic ring segments. After baseline recording, aortic rings were incubated in the indicated concentrations of G1. G1 was added 2 minutes before PE. Two of four rings were assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal controls. PE-mediated constriction was quantified by determining the area under the curve generated by the data acquisition software. The effects of G1 on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segments. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 5 independent experiments. \**P*<0.05 vs. control, ANOVA; Dunnett's multiple comparison test.



Figure 3.16. G15 did not block G1-induced attenuation of phenylephrinemediated constriction in endothelium-intact aortic ring segments. After baseline recording, aortic rings were incubated in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M G15, and the indicated concentrations of G1. G15 was added 15 minutes before the addition of PE. G1 was added 2 minutes before PE. One of four rings was assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal control. PE-mediated constriction was quantified by determining the area under the curve generated by the data acquisition software. The effects of G15 and G1 on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segment. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 5 independent experiments.



Figure 3.17. The effect of G15 and G1 in endothelium-denuded aortic rings. The endothelial layer was removed by gentle rubbing and flushing with distilled water. The absence functional endothelium inferred by of was the loss of methylcholine-mediated relaxation in PE-preconstricted rings. After baseline recording, aortic rings were incubated in the presence or absence of 1 µM G15, and the indicated concentrations of G1. G15 was added 15 minutes before the addition of PE. G1 was added 2 minutes before PE. One of four rings was assessed after sequential cycles of PE-mediated constriction without other treatment and thus served as temporal control. PE-mediated constriction was quantified by determining the area under the curve generated by the data acquisition software. The effects of G15 and G1 on PE-mediated contraction responses were expressed as a percentage of baseline response normalized for temporal changes as assessed in the parallel control ring segment. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 5 independent experiments.

#### **3.8** The effects of GPR30 agonist in cultured EC

Our previous study (Liu et al, 2003) and current data suggested that Aldo and G1 caused different responses in endothelium denuded rings compared with endothelium intact rings. I further examined the effect of different GPR30 agonists in cultured ECs. It has been suggested that GPR30 is related to EC growth and apoptosis (Gros et al, 2011b). Thus, I utilized a wound healing assay to estimate the effect of GPR30 activation on EC migration and proliferation. As shown in Figure 3.18, neither 10 nM estrodial nor 10 pM aldosterone produced any appreciable effect in this assay. However, wound healing of ECs was much slower when treated with 1 µM G1, and surprisingly this effect was not blocked by 1 µM G15. To investigate if this G1 effect was dose-dependent, I examined the effect of increasing doses of G1 (0.03 µM-3 µM) on wound healing in the presence or absence of 1  $\mu$ M G15 pretreatment (*Figure 3.19* A, B). Wound healing of ECs is relatively sensitive to G1, within the 0.1-1  $\mu$ M range, and G15 did not block the effects of G1 (Figure 3.19 C). These data indicated that the effect of G1 on ECs proliferation might be GPR30 independent. I also knocked down GPR30 protein expression in ECs using SiGPR30 adenovirus. As demonstrated in Figure 3.20, knocking down GPR30 expression in ECs did not attenuate the G1 effect. To further examine the specificity of this G1 effect in different cells and confirm the independency of this effect from GPR30, I performed parallel experiments using VSMCs. 1  $\mu$ M G1 did not alter the wound healing, and GPR30 over-expression did not enhance the effect of G1 (Figure 3.21). All these results together reinforced the idea that this G1 effect on wound healing was GPR30 independent and EC specific.



Figure 3.18. Wound healing of ECs in response to estradiol, aldosterone or G1 (with or without G15 pretreatment). Cells were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10  $\mu$ l pipet tip was used to scratch a wound through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish. After changing the medium, cells were pretreated in the presence or absence of the GPR30 antagonist G15 (1  $\mu$ M), and then treated with vehicle or GPR30 agonist estradiol (10 nM), aldosterone (10 pM) or G1 (1  $\mu$ M). Wound area was then inspected microscopically and pictures were taken every 24 hours. The open gaps were calculated as percentage of basal area using image analysis software. Data represent means ±SEM for 5 independent experiments.



Figure 3.19. Wound healing of ECs in response to increasing doses of G1 (with or without G15 pretreatment). Cells were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10  $\mu$ l pipet tip was used to scratch a wound through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish. A. After changing the medium, cells were treated with vehicle or the indicated doses of G1 and wounds were assessed as described in methods. B. Cells were pretreated with 1  $\mu$ M G15, and then treated with vehicle or the indicated doses of G1 and wounds were assessed as described in methods. C. Data obtained in these experiments were calculated as area under the curve. Pretreatment of G15 did not block the effect of G1. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 4 independent experiments.



Figure 3.20. Wound healing of ECs in response to aldosterone, estradiol or G1 (with or without SiGPR30 virus infection). ECs were infected with SiGFP or SiGPR30 adenovirus. Forty-eight hours post-infection, cells were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10  $\mu$ l pipet tip was used to scratch a wound through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish. After changing the medium, cells were treated with vehicle or GPR30 agonist aldosterone (10 pM), estradiol (10 nM) or G1 (1  $\mu$ M). Wound area was then inspected microscopically and pictures were taken every 24 hours. The open gaps were calculated as percentage of basal area using image analysis software. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 3 independent experiments.



Figure 3.21. Wound healing of VSMCs in response to aldosterone, estradiol or G1 (with or without GPR30 virus infection). VSMCs were infected with GFP or GPR30 adenovirus. Forty-eight hours post-infection, cells were nearly confluent (~90%) in 35 mm dishes. A sterile 10  $\mu$ l pipet tip was used to scratch a wound through the cells perpendicular to a line drawn on the bottom of the dish. After changing the medium, cells were treated with vehicle or GPR30 agonist aldosterone (10 pM), estradiol (10 nM) or G1 (1  $\mu$ M). Wound area was then inspected microscopically and pictures were taken every 24 hours. The open gaps were calculated as percentage of basal area using image analysis software. Data represent means  $\pm$  SEM for 3 independent experiments.

In total, we have studied the effect of GPR30 in both aortic rings and cultured vascular cells. Earlier data have shown that the expression of GPR30 is reduced in tissues from SHRs. One possible interpretation of the down-regulation of GPR30 in SHRs is elevated receptor internalization and degradation. Here, we examine the possibility that GRK2 is able to phosphorylate GPR30 and regulate its desensitization, internalization and degradation.

#### 3.9 Localization of GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs

To investigate whether GPR30 can co-localize with GRK2, I performed double immunofluorescence assay. Since GPR30 expression is greatly diminished in cultured VSMCs, I reintroduced GPR30 by infecting VSMCs with FLAG-tagged GPR30 adenovirus. Cells were visualized through a Zeiss LSM 410 confocal microscope equipped with a Krypton / Argon laser using a  $63 \times 0il$  immersion lens. GRK2 was located uniformly in the cytosol, while GPR30 was more localized to the nucleus. After being treated with 1 pM aldosterone or 1  $\mu$ M G1, more GPR30 transferred to the cell membrane. However, little or no co-localization between GPR30 and GRK2 was observed under basal or stimulated condition (*Figure 3.22*).

#### 3.10 Potential interaction between GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs

To further explore the possibility of interaction between GRK2 and GPR30, a co-IP experiment was performed. VSMCs isolated from WKY rats were infected with adenovirus encoding GFP or FLAG-tagged GPR30. Following IP with anti-FLAG, no GRK2 protein was detected, which suggested that there was no interaction between GRK2 and GPR30 in cultured VSMCs (*Figure 3.23*).



Blue: Nucleus Green: GRK2 Red: FLAG-GPR30

#### Figure 3.22. Localization of GRK2 and GPR30 in VSMCs from WKY and SHR

**rats.** VSMCs isolated from WKY and SHR rats were cultured in 60 mm dishes. Some dishes were infected with FLAG-tagged GPR30 adenovirus for 4 hours. Twenty-four hours post-infection, cells were seeded onto 35 mm glass bottom microwell dishes at 30-50% confluency. After incubation in the presence or absence of 10 pM Aldo or 1  $\mu$ M G1 for 15 minutes, cells were fixed, permeabilized and then labeled with mouse-anti-FLAG and rabbit-anti-GRK2 antibodies. Following washes with PBS, cells were probed with AlexaFluor 488 goat-anti-rabbit and AlexaFluor 594 goat-anti-mouse secondary antibodies. DAPI was used to detect nuclei. Cells were visualized through a Zeiss LSM 410 confocal microscope equipped with a Krypton / Argon laser using a 63×oil immersion lens.



Figure 3.23. Protein co-immunoprecipitation of VSMC lysates from WKY rats. VSMCs isolated form WKY rats were infected with adenovirus encoding GFP or FLAG-tagged GPR30. Forty-eight hours post-infection, cells were treated in the presence or absence of 1 pM Aldo or 1  $\mu$ M G1 for 15 minutes and then lysed with ice-cold lysis buffer. Pre-cleared cell lysates (500  $\mu$ l) were incubated with 10  $\mu$ g anti-FLAG antibody and 50  $\mu$ l lgG agarose beads overnight at 4°C, with gentle rotation. Cell lysates were then subjected to centrifugation and agarose beads were washed by resuspension and centrifugation three times in lysis buffer. Proteins were released from the beads by heating at 99 °C for 5 minutes, subsequent to the addition of loading buffer. Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membrane and immunoblotted for GRK2 content. To verify protein expression, 5% of each cell lysate taken prior to the pull-down experiment was assessed by immunoblotting in parallel with immunoprecipitated samples.

#### **3.11 References**

Boswell CA, Majno G, Joris I, & Ostrom KA (1992) Acute endothelial cell contraction in vitro: a comparison with vascular smooth muscle cells and fibroblasts. *Microvasc Res* **43**: 178-191

Ding Q, Gros R, Limbird LE, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2009) Estradiol-mediated ERK phosphorylation and apoptosis in vascular smooth muscle cells requires GPR 30. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **297**: C1178-87

Feldman RD & Gros R (1998) Impaired vasodilator function in hypertension: the role of alterations in receptor-G protein coupling. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* **8**: 297-305

Gros R, Benovic JL, Tan CM, & Feldman RD (1997) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase activity is increased in hypertension. *J Clin Invest* **99**: 2087-2093

Gros R, Chorazyczewski J, Meek MD, Benovic JL, Ferguson SS, & Feldman RD (2000) G-Protein-coupled receptor kinase activity in hypertension : increased vascular and lymphocyte G-protein receptor kinase-2 protein expression. *Hypertension* **35**: 38-42

Gros R, Ding Q, Davis M, Shaikh R, Liu B, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, & Feldman RD (2011a) Delineating the receptor mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular contractile effects of aldosterone and estradiol. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **89**: 655-663

Gros R, Ding Q, Sklar LA, Prossnitz EE, Arterburn JB, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2011b) GPR30 expression is required for the mineralocorticoid receptor-independent rapid vascular effects of aldosterone. *Hypertension* **57**: 442-451

Gros R, Tan CM, Chorazyczewski J, Kelvin DJ, Benovic JL, & Feldman RD (1999) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase expression in hypertension. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* **65**: 545-551 Harris AK, Wild P, & Stopak D (1980) Silicone rubber substrata: a new wrinkle in the study of cell locomotion. *Science* **208**: 177-179

Liu SL, Schmuck S, Chorazcyzewski JZ, Gros R, & Feldman RD (2003) Aldosterone regulates vascular reactivity: short-term effects mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent nitric oxide synthase activation. *Circulation* **108**: 2400-6

### **CHAPTER 4**

### DISCUSSION

### **4 DISCUSSION**

#### 4.1 Hypertension and GRK2

Previous studies in both human and animal models have confirmed that with regard to short-term effects on vascular reactivity, the hypertensive state is characterized by impairment in vasodilator mechanisms (acting through GPCRs linked to  $G_s$ /adenylyl cyclase activation) (Feldman & Gros, 1998). We have also demonstrated that the growth regulatory effects of  $\beta$ -adrenoceptor activation (the prototype GPCR linked to  $G_s$ /adenylyl cyclase) are comparably impaired with regard to  $\beta$ -adrenergic-mediated effects on ERK activation (Gros et al, 2006).

 $\beta$ -adrenergic-mediated vasodilation and  $\beta$ -adrenergic-stimulated adenylyl cyclase activation are impaired in hypertension. These effects have been demonstrated in both human and experimental models of hypertension and both in vivo and in vitro (Feldman & Gros, 1998). My studies have confirmed that this functional impairment in  $\beta$ -adrenergic-mediated responses is still apparent in cultured single cell vascular systems in spontaneously hypertensive rats, a commonly used genetic model of hypertension. It is noteworthy that analogous "durability" of altered regulation of adenylyl cyclase in hypertension has been reported in "immortalized" lymphoblasts from hypertensive patients (Siffert et al, 1995). The persistence of this "phenotype" of impaired  $\beta$ -adrenergic responses in cultured cell systems would suggest that these defects are not due to short-term in vivo regulatory effects in hypertension, which would be expected to be diminished and ultimately be undetectable when assessed in vitro in cultured cells with ongoing passaging.

My current studies also demonstrate that the expression of GRK2 protein in VSMCs from SHRs was significantly elevated compared to normotensive WKY rats (Figure 3.1). This result is consistent with our previous data in human hypertension (Gros et al, 1997, Gros et al, 1999) as well as animal models (Gros et al, 2000), which suggested an association between increased GRK2 expression and hypertension, confirming that this phenotype remained in these cultured VSMCs.

Having confirmed that the increased GRK2 expression levels are maintained in cultured VSMCs from SHRs, I examined if these GRK levels could be manipulated in cultured VSMCs using over-expression and knockdown (SiRNA) techniques in conjunction with adenoviral constructs. Using both WKY and SHR VSMCs I was able to precisely increase and decrease the GRK2 protein content on demand (Figures 3.2 and 3.3). Using this adenoviral approach I was able to either increase or decrease the GRK2 expression levels (by approximately 50%) similarly to what we had observed in comparing the WKY versus SHR VSMCs. Previous studies have demonstrated impaired ISO-mediated ERK activation in VSMCs from SHRs as compared to WKY (Gros et al, 2006). Therefore, I next examined the effects of increasing or decreasing GRK2 expression levels on ERK activation by vasopressin, angiotensin II (acting via G<sub>q</sub>-activation) as well as PDGF. It was clear that under endogenous GRK2 expression levels that both vasopressin- and angiotensin II-mediated ERK activation responses were enhanced in VSMCs obtained from SHRs

(Figures 3.4 and 3.5). This effect seems to be GPCR-selective, since PDGF-mediated responses (not acting via GPCRs) were not altered when comparing WKY versus SHR VSMCs. Similarly GRK2 over-expression greatly increased ERK activation in both type of cells (Figures 3.4 and 3.5). On the other hand, knocking down GRK2 resulted in a reduction of ERK phosphorylation (Figures 3.4 and 3.5). Taken together, these results suggested that altering GRK2 expression led to a corresponding change in certain vasoconstrictor mediated G<sub>q</sub> signaling. In addition, manipulation of GRK2 expression levels can clearly alter the phenotype of the VSMCs. That is, increasing GRK2 expression levels in WKY cells makes them appear similar in vasopressin and angiotensin II responses as unaltered SHR VSMCs and similarly knocking down GRK2 in SHR VSMCs (back to levels similar to WKY) makes them have responses that are like unaltered WKY VSMCs (Figures 3.4 and 3.5). All these manipulations appear to be GPCR-specific since PDGF-mediated ERK activations were not significantly altered by increasing or decreasing GRK2 expression levels in either cell type (Figure 3.6).

To further examine the potential of increasing or decreasing GRK2 expression levels in isolated cultured VSMCs, I utilized the arborization assay and silicone wrinkle assay and the responses of vasodilator mediated G<sub>s</sub> signaling pathways. I observed that isoproterenol-mediated arborization was significantly attenuated in VSMCs from SHRs as compared to WKY VSMCs (Figure 3.7a). In contrast, forskolin-stimulated arborization was not significantly different between WKY and SHR (Figure 3.7b). Altering the GRK2 expression levels, could either impair ISO-mediated arborization in GRK2 over-expressing WKY VSMCs, whereas knocking down GRK2 expression using SiRNA in SHR VSMCs resulted in an improved ISO-mediated arborization (Figure 3.8). Similarly, in the wrinkle assay, ISO-mediated relaxation was impaired following GRK2 over-expression (Figure 3.9) while FSK-stimulated VSMC relaxation (Figure 3.10) was not altered by the over-expression of GRK2.

Taken together, GPCR-mediated G<sub>q</sub> and G<sub>s</sub> signaling can be regulated by acutely altering GRK2 expression. This may contribute to the regulatory role of GRK2 in hypertension which is a developmental disease (i.e. with developmental aging). Nevertheless, the ultimate goal of this series of studies was to utilize adenoviral constructs to manipulate the GRK2 expression in isolated aortic ring segments obtained from WKY and SHR rats using an organ culture approach. Unfortunately in many of our preliminary experiments we were unable to get either sufficient protein expression and/or tissue viability following the adenoviral infections and therefore abandoned this line of research. Although, manipulation of GRK2 expression in an acute setting may someday become viable for the vasculature in the setting of hypertension, GRK2 will probably remain a potential future target with novel therapeutics (small molecules, stem cells, etc). Indeed in the setting of heart failure great progress has been made with the use of altering GRK2 expression and disease outcome using small molecule approaches.
### 4.2 GPR30, hypertension and GRK2

I also examined the potential role of a newly discovered GPCR, named GPR30, in vascular reactivity, wound healing and the possible interaction with GRK2. The interest in GPR30 has grown substantially in recent years. This was in part due to its initial discovery as a G protein-coupled receptor for steroid hormones especially estrogen (hence the suggested name change to GPER1, G protein estrogen receptor-1), but also more recently for aldosterone. In addition, we were interested in studying this receptor due to the link between aldosterone and estrogen with cardiovascular disease.

Our previous studies demonstrated that aldosterone and estrogen both stimulate vascular smooth muscle cell contraction via PI3 kinase-mediated mechanisms and that aldosterone can mediate vasodilation via an endothelial-dependent pathway (Liu et al, 2003). We have also delineated that these effects can be mediated by their classical receptors, MR and ER, and importantly, that the effects of both estradiol and aldosterone are enhanced by the expression of GPR30, a dynamically regulated receptor (Gros et al, 2011a). My initial studies focused on the expression levels of GPR30 in tissues obtained from 10 week old normotensive WKY and hypertensive SHRs. I demonstrated that GPR30 protein content in hearts and aortas obtained from SHRs was significantly reduced as compared to WKY rats (Figure 3.11). Interestingly, the reduction in GPR30 in SHR is in contrast to the increase in GRK2 expression. Whether this reduction in GPR30 expression is related to hypertension remains to be determined. Our initial experiments examining the expression levels in isolated tissue extracts or VSMCs protein lysates were performed with one of the only useable

commercially available antibody (MBL International) available against GPR30. Unfortunately, during the course of these experiments the company stopped producing the antibody. We were therefore unable to complete the assessment of GPR30 expression in younger (5 week old) normotensive WKY and SHR rats. I have tried many different antibodies from different companies without any luck of detecting GPR30 in tissue and/or cell extracts. I even examined lysates from cells in which we over-expressed our flag-tagged GPR30 (with adenovirus) and could detect GPR30 expression as assessed with the M2 (flag-tag) antibody but could not detect GPR30 expression using the many different commercially available GPR30 antibodies.

The loss of GPR30 expression in VSMCs in culture (Figure 3.12) has potentially significant implications. For both aldosterone and estradiol, the balance of their vasodilator vs. vasoconstrictor effects are reflective of the balance of their effects at endothelial vs. smooth muscle cells. Any enhancement of vascular smooth muscle mediated contractile effects, as might be seen with increased GPR30 expression, would be expected to tip the balance towards greater vasoconstrictor effects. Thus, dynamic regulation of GPR30 expression in VSMCs might be a potential mechanism regulating the overall contractile effects of both aldosterone and estrogens. Interestingly, this dynamic regulation of GPR30 expression in vascular smooth muscle cells is seen *in vivo* following vascular injury, while MR and ER receptor expression is maintained (R. Gros, Q. Ding, et al., unpublished observations). If this is a generalized phenomenon, then GPR30- mediated enhancement of aldosterone- and estradiol- stimulated contractile responses might be expected to be important in the

pathobiological responses to vascular injury and perhaps hypertension or other cardiovascular diseases.

In the current study, the potential effect of GPR30 activation on vascular reactivity was assessed, using an approach that had been previously used to delineate the vasodilator and/or vasoconstrictor effects of aldosterone in isolated aortic ring segments (Liu et al, 2003). Our previous study suggested that the effect of Aldo to attenuate vasoconstrictor responses was endothelial/NO dependent. First, the ability of Aldo to attenuate vasoconstrictor responses was lost after endothelial denudation. In fact, in the absence of the endothelium, the effect of Aldo was converted to a vasoconstrictor response, reminiscent of the pattern of response to acetylcholine in endothelium-intact versus denuded preparations (Touyz et al, 1994). Second, in rings from SHR, which demonstrate endothelial dysfunction (Konishi & Su, 1983), the ability of Aldo to attenuate vasoconstrictor responses was lost. Lastly, the effect of Aldo to attenuate vasoconstriction was lost after inhibition of NOS activity by L-NMMA (Liu et al, 2003). Based on these previous data, I examined the effects of aldosterone and G1 in isolated aortic ring segments. Both aldosterone and G1 were able to attenuate PE-mediated vasoconstriction in isolated endothelium-intact aortic ring segments (Figures 3.13 and 3.15). These studies confirmed our previous findings (Liu et al, 2003) regarding the ability of aldosterone to mediate vasodilation in endothelium- intact ring segments as well as implicating GPR30 as a potential mediator of vasodilation since G1 was also able to attenuate PE-mediated constriction. Therefore, I examined the effects of G15 on either aldosterone or G1-mediated vasodilation, which has been suggested to be a GPR30-specific antagonist. Interestingly, only G15 pre-treatment was able to inhibit the vasodilatory effect of aldosterone (Figure 3.14), and not G1 (Figure 3.16). The reason for the discrepancy is not currently known, but warrants further investigation in the future perhaps with newer and different GPR30 agonists. Interestingly, I did observe that removal of the endothelium was associated with a reduction in G1-mediated vasodilation (Figure 3.17). This observation leads me to examine the effects of different GPR30 agonists (eg. aldosterone, G1) on cultured endothelial cells. Previous studies have suggested a potential role of GPR30 in regulating cellular growth and apoptosis (Gros et al, 2011b). Therefore, I utilized the wound healing assay to examine the effect of GPR30 activation on EC migration and proliferation. My initial studies examined the effects of estrogen, aldosterone and G1 on wound healing (Figure 3.18). Interestingly, only G1 had a significant effect on slowing wound healing as compared to estrogen or aldosterone, but this was not altered by pre-treatment with G15 (Figure 3.18). To further examine this effect, I performed dose-response experiments with G1 in the absence and presence of G15 (Figure 3.19). Surprisingly, wound healing of ECs was very sensitive to G1, within a 0.1-1  $\mu$ M range, and again G15 did not block the effects of G1. Due to the inability of G15 to block the G1 response in endothelial cells, I utilized a SiRNA approach to knockdown GPR30 expression. Despite knocking down GPR30 expression in endothelial cells, G1 was still able to significantly inhibit wound healing (Figure 3.20). This inability of G15 to block G1 responses in either isolated ring segments or cultured endothelial cells or by knocking down GPR30 expression

suggests that G1 may act as an agonist on receptor(s) other than GPR30. Based on GPR30 knocking down and parallel experiments using VSMCs, this G1 effect on wound healing could be GPR30 independent and EC specific.

In total, we have studied the effect of GPR30 in both aortic rings and cultured vascular cells. Earlier data have shown that the expression of GPR30 is reduced in tissues from SHRs. One possible interpretation of the down-regulation of GPR30 in SHRs is elevated receptor internalization and degradation. In the current study, I examined the possibility that GRK2 is able to interact and/or phosphorylate GPR30 and regulate its desensitization, internalization and degradation. In double immunofluorescence assay, little or no co-localization between GPR30 and GRK2 observed under basal stimulated condition (Figure 3.22). was or Co-immunoprecipitation data also suggested that there was no direct interaction between GRK2 and GPR30 in cultured VSMCs (Figure 3.23). Explanation for these data could be: 1) there was no endogenous GPR30 expression in cultured VSMCs, or GPR30 over-expression using adenovirus infection could affect the binding between GPR30 and GRK2; 2) other GRKs or protein kinases could bind to GPR30 and be responsible to the desensitization of GPR30; 3) there is controversy about the localization of GPR30. It has been suggested that GPR30 is predominately localized to the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), and that only minor amounts of receptor are detectable at the cell surface (Cheng et al, 2011). If this is right, then it is unlikely that GRK2 could interact with GPR30 because GRK2 normally tends to phosphorylate receptors located on the plasma membrane.

### 4.3 Summary and conclusions

In summary, my studies have demonstrated that acute regulation of GRK2 expression levels may be important in regulating the function of vascular smooth muscle cells in culture. Overwhelming data has implicated GRKs in cardiovascular diseases including hypertension. This would suggest that a better understanding of the potential regulation of GRK2 (and other GRKs) and will therefore be an important target for future investigation. Whether this can be done in tissue and/or in vivo remains to be determined, but may require novel therapeutics (stem cells, small molecules etc.). In addition, I have demonstrated the potential role of the recently identified steroid receptor, GPR30 in mediating vascular reactivity as well as the potential reduced expression of this receptor in hypertensive animals. What role this reduced expression and/or altered signaling has in the hypertensive state remains to be determined. Cardiovascular diseases, such as hypertension are very prevalent and affect many Canadians. Therefore a better understanding of the regulation of vascular smooth muscle cells and endothelial cells under both physiological and pathological conditions remains an important focus.

### 4.4 References

Cheng SB, Quinn JA, Graeber CT, & Filardo EJ (2011) Down-modulation of the G-protein-coupled estrogen receptor, GPER, from the cell surface occurs via a trans-Golgi-proteasome pathway. *J Biol Chem* **286**: 22441-22455

Feldman RD & Gros R (1998) Impaired vasodilator function in hypertension: the role of alterations in receptor-G protein coupling. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* **8**: 297-305

Gros R, Benovic JL, Tan CM, & Feldman RD (1997) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase activity is increased in hypertension. *J Clin Invest* **99**: 2087-93

Gros R, Chorazyczewski J, Meek MD, Benovic JL, Ferguson SS, & Feldman RD (2000) G-Protein-coupled receptor kinase activity in hypertension : increased vascular and lymphocyte G-protein receptor kinase-2 protein expression. *Hypertension* **35**: 38-42

Gros R, Ding Q, Chorazyczewski J, Andrews J, Pickering JG, Hegele RA, & Feldman RD (2006) The impact of blunted beta-adrenergic responsiveness on growth regulatory pathways in hypertension. *Mol Pharmacol* **69**: 317-327

Gros R, Ding Q, Davis M, Shaikh R, Liu B, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, & Feldman RD (2011a) Delineating the receptor mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular contractile effects of aldosterone and estradiol. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **89**: 655-663

Gros R, Ding Q, Sklar LA, Prossnitz EE, Arterburn JB, Chorazyczewski J, & Feldman RD (2011b) GPR30 expression is required for the mineralocorticoid receptor-independent rapid vascular effects of aldosterone. *Hypertension* **57**: 442-451

Gros R, Tan CM, Chorazyczewski J, Kelvin DJ, Benovic JL, & Feldman RD (1999) G-protein-coupled receptor kinase expression in hypertension. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* **65**: 545-51 Konishi M & Su C (1983) Role of endothelium in dilator responses of spontaneously hypertensive rat arteries. *Hypertension* **5**: 881-886

Liu SL, Schmuck S, Chorazcyzewski JZ, Gros R, & Feldman RD (2003) Aldosterone regulates vascular reactivity: short-term effects mediated by phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent nitric oxide synthase activation. *Circulation* **108**: 2400-6

Siffert W, Rosskopf D, Moritz A, Wieland T, Kaldenberg-Stasch S, Kettler N, Hartung K, Beckmann S, & Jakobs KH (1995) Enhanced G protein activation in immortalized lymphoblasts from patients with essential hypertension. *J Clin Invest* **96**: 759-766

Touyz RM, Tolloczko B, & Schiffrin EL (1994) Mesenteric vascular smooth muscle cells from spontaneously hypertensive rats display increased calcium responses to angiotensin II but not to endothelin-1. *J Hypertens* **12**: 663-673

### **APPENDICES**



## The University of Western Ontario Human Resources

Docupational Health and Safety

This is to certify that:

**Bonan Liu** 

Has completed:

# **Comprehensive WHMIS Training**

Health and Safety Consultant

Date of Issue:01-May-2009Expires on:01-May-2012



## The University of Western Ontario Human Resources

Human Resources Occupational Health and Safety

This is to certify that:

**Bonan Liu** 

Has completed:

## **Biosafety Refresher Training**

Health and Safety Consultant

Date of Issue:20-Apr-2011Expires on:20-Apr-2014



## The University of Western Ontario Human Resources

Human Resources Occupational Health and Safety

This is to certify that:

**Bonan Liu** 

Has completed:

## Laboratory – Environmental Waste Management Safety Training

Health and Safety Consultant

Date of Issue: 12-May-2011 Expires on: 12-May-2014





### **CURRICULUM VITAE**

### CURRICULUM VITAE Bonan Liu

### **EDUCATION:**

### **Master of Science**

Department of Physiology and Pharmacology, Schulich School of Medicine & Dentistry, University of Western Ontario, Canada Major: Pharmacology and Toxicology Supervisor: Dr. Robert Gros

### **Bachelor of Science**

Department of Pharmaceutical Science, Shenyang Pharmaceutical University, China Major: Pharmacology

### TRAINING AND MENTORING EXPERIENCE:

### University of Western Ontario, canada

•	Summer student	training
Rya	an To	May. 2010 - Aug. 2010

• Student mentor for "Pharmacology 4980 - Honors research project"

• Jasmine Davies Sep. 2011 – Apr. 2012

Project: The role of GPR30 in vascular smooth muscle cell and endothelial cell wound healing

o Swetha Kumar Sep. 2010 - Apr. 2011

Project: Effect of GRK2 on  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptor signaling in cultured hypertensive rat vascular smooth muscle cells

o Jacob Matusinec Sep. 2009 - Apr. 2010

Project: The effect of varying GRK-2 expression on beta-adrenergic receptor mediated function in rat vascular smooth muscle cells

### **RESEARCH EXPERIENCE:**

### University of Western Ontario, Canada

Jan. 2010 – May. 2012

Master student, Department of Physiology and Pharmacology

Supervisor: Dr. Robert Gros

**Projects:** To investigate the role of GRK2 in hypertension and regulation of GPR30 **Courses taken:** PHARM 9551 - Communications and Critical Thinking, VASCPROG 9603 - Research Ethics and Biostatistics, VASCPROG - 560 Vascular Imaging Techniques

### **Robarts Research Institute, Canada**

Summer student and Research Assistant Supervisor: Dr. Robert Gros

### **Tianjin Medical and Pharmaceutical Sciences Institute, China**

Feb. 2006 - Jun. 2006

Mar. 2009 - Dec. 2009

4<sup>th</sup> year thesis project, Cancer Drug R&D Center Supervisor: Dr. Renjie Hu

### Shenyang Centre for Disease Control, China

May 2005 - Jun. 2005

3<sup>rd</sup> year Internship, Department of Clinical Pharmacology

### **WORK EXPERIENCE:**

Green Pine (Tianjin) International Trade Co., Ltd., China Jul. 2006 - Apr. 2008 Department: Commerce

### **PROFESSIONAL SOCIETY MEMBERSHIP:**

2011 - present membership of Hypertension Canada

### SCHOLARSHIPS AND AWARDS:

### Graduate:

Oct. 2011	Canadian Hypertension Congress Travel Award
Sep. 2010 – May 2012	CIHR Strategic Training Fellowship in Vascular Research
Jan. 2010 – Dec. 2011	Western Graduate Research Stipends (WGRS)

### **Undergraduate:**

Sep. 2005 - Jan. 2006	University Scholarship (second prize)
Sep. 2004 - Jul. 2005	Student Leadership Award
Feb. 2005 - Jul. 2005	University Scholarship (third prize)
Sep. 2004 - Jan. 2005	University Scholarship (single subject prize)

### **PUBLICATIONS:**

**Delineating the receptor mechanisms underlying the rapid vascular contractile effects of aldosterone and estradiol.** Gros R, Ding Q, Davis M, Shaikh R, **Liu B**, Chorazyczewski J, Pickering JG, Feldman RD. Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 2011 Sep;89(9):655-63. doi: 10.1139/Y11-062. Epub 2011 Aug 19. In Preparation The role of GRK2 in hypertension and regulation of GPR30. Liu, B et.al.